



Request for Proposal for Appointment of Consultant for "Outcome Based Digital Business Strategy and Transformation"

Tender Reference No.

CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353

Date: 31/03/2022

Central Bank of India
Department of Information Technology,
Sector 11, CBD Belapur, Navi Mumbai-400614



Definitions and Abbreviations

AM	Approach and Methodology
AGRI	Agriculture
Al	Artificial Intelligence
ATM	Automatic Teller Machine
AR	Augmented Reality
Bank	Central Bank of India
ВС	Business Correspondent
BOM	Bill of Materials
CX	Customer Experience
CBS	Core Banking Solution
CRM	Customer Relationship Management
Consultant	Digital Business Strategy and Transformation Consultant
RRB	Regional Rural Bank
ETB	Existing to Bank
EMD	Earnest Money Deposit
GUI	Graphical User Interface
IT	Information Technology
IVR	Interactive Voice Response
KCC	Kisan Credit Card
ML	Machine Learning
MSME	Ministry of Micro , Small & Medium Enterprises
NBFC	Non-Banking Financial Company
NPA	Non-Performing Asset
NTB	New To Bank
NRI	Non Resident Indian
NDA	Non-Disclosure Agreement
PBG	Performance Bank Guarantee
PO	Purchase Order
PMO	Project Management Office
RAM	Retail , Agriculture & MSME
RFP	Request for Proposal
SAN	Storage Area Network
SI	System Integrator
SOP	Standard Operating Procedures
SP	Service Provider
SLA	Service Level Agreement
TAT	Turn Around Time
UI	User Interface
UX	User Experience
VAPT	Vulnerability Assessment and Penetration Testing
VR	Virtual Reality



Table of Contents

S.No.	Particulars	Page No.
1	Introduction	6
2	Disclaimer	6
3	Invitation for Tender Offer	7
4	Brief of the Project	8
5	Duration of Contract	9
6	For Respondent Only	9
7	Structure of the RFP Document	9
8	Costs Borne by Respondents	9
9	No Legal Relationship	9
10	Recipient Obligation to Inform Itself	9
11	Evaluation of Offers	10
12	Acceptance of Terms	10
13	Ownership of Intellectual Property Rights shall remain with the Bank	10
14	Lodgement of RFP Response	10
15	RFP Details	10
16	Bid Validity Period	11
17	Requests for Information	11
18	Disqualification	11
19	Process	11
20	Deliverables required from Consultant	11
21	Scope of Work	12
22	Brief List of Deliverables	31
23	Timelines	35
24	List of Key Professionals	37
25	Eligibility Criteria	37
26	Bid – Evaluation Process	39
27	Payment Terms	44
28	Other Payment Terms	46
29	Key Guidelines	47
30	Submission of Bids	47
31	Opening of Bids	48
32	Proposal Modification	48
33	Clarification of Bids	48
34	Result Notification	48
35	Cost of Responses	48
36	No commitment to accept lowest or any bid	48
37	Correction of Errors	49
38	Bid Validity Period	49
39	Addendum/ Corrigendum	49
40	Pre Bid Meeting	49
41	Procedure for submission of online bid	50
42	Errors and Omissions	55



S.No.	Particulars	Page No.
43	Award of Contract	55
44	Rejection of Bids	56
45	Signing of Contract	56
46	Legal Compliance	56
47	Governing Law and resolution of dispute	56
48	Amendment to Contract	57
49	Correspondence and Notices	57
50	General Terms and Conditions	57
51	Execution of SLA/NDA	57
52	Governing Language	57
53	Applicable Law	57
54	Authorized Signatory	57
55	Applicable Law and Jurisdiction of court	57
56	Cancellation of Contract and Compensation	57
57	Exit Option	58
58	Non-payment of professional Fees	58
59	Subcontracting	58
60	Liquidated Damages	58
61	Delays in Bidder's Performance	58
62	Force Majeure	59
63	Survival of Clauses	59
64	Audits	59
65	Professional Fees/ Charges	60
66	Expenses and Taxes	60
67	Non-negotiability on RFP	60
68	Assignment	60
69	Limitation of Liability	61
70	Indemnity	61
71	Confidentiality of Bid documents and Confidentiality of Project	61
72	Successful Bidder's Personnel	63
73	Other Terms and Conditions	63
74	Substitute of Project Team Members	65
75	Integrity Pact (IP)	65
76	Adherence to Laws and Standards	66
77	Conflict of Interest	66
78	Performance Bank Guarantee	66
79	Transfer of Agreements	66
80	Corrupt and fraudulent practices	67
81	Information Ownership	67
82	Violation of Terms	67
83	Privacy and Security Safeguards	68
84	Publicity	68



Annexures

S.No.	Annexure No.	Annexure Name	Page No.
1	Annexure I	Submission Checklist	69
2	Annexure II	Compliance Certificate	70
3	Annexure III	Bidder's Particulars	71
4	Annexure IV	Tender Offer Cover Letter	72
5	Annexure V	Eligibility Criteria	73
6	Annexure VI	Technical Evaluation Criteria	75
7	Annexure VII	Performance Bank Guarantee Format	77
8	Annexure VIII	Non-Disclosure Agreement Format	80
9	Annexure IX	Pre Bid Query Format	84
10	Annexure X	Bid Undertaking Letter	85
11	Annexure XI	Bill of Material (Total cost of Ownership –	86
		TCO)	
12	Annexure XII	Bank Guarantee in lieu of EMD	87
13	Annexure XIII	Integrity Pact	88
14	Annexure XIV	Experience Detail (Technical Evaluation)	93
15	Annexure XV	Experience Detail (Eligibility Criteria)	94
16	Annexure XVI	Proposed Team Profile	95
17	Annexure XVII	Turnover, P&L and Net Worth	96
18	Annexure XVIII	Undertaking for Non-Blacklisting /Non- Debarment of the bidder	97



Request for Proposal (RFP) for Appointment of Consultant for Outcome Based Digital Business Strategy and Transformation

1. Introduction:

Central Bank of India, established in 1911, was nationalized in the year 1969 and today is a leading public sector undertaking, listed in BSE/NSE.

The organizational structure of the Bank consists of four tiers viz., Central Office (CO), Zonal Offices (ZO), Regional Offices (RO) and Branches. CO consisting of various functional departments deals with mainly policy formulation, setting of targets and monitoring of performance. The Bank has set up 10 Zonal Offices to exercise immediate supervision and control over the 90 Regional Offices, which in turn supervise the branches under their jurisdiction.

The Bank has a Total business volume of Rs 5 Lakh + crore with 15800+ touch points Pan India consisting of 4500+ branches, 3300+ ATMs, and 8000+ Business Correspondents under Financial Inclusion. Central Bank of India is Convenor Bank of SLBC, Madhya Pradesh. We have 50+ Lead District Manager's across 7 states.

We have two sponsored RRBs- Uttar Bihar Kshetriya Gramin Bank (UBGB) and Uttar Banga Kshetriya Gramin Bank (UBKGB).

Core Banking System of the Bank is on B@ncs24. Applications like SDR, LLMS, EFRMS, Trade Finance, e-treasury etc are in place and many other new applications like CRM, Integrated Customer Care Center etc. that are / will be added.

2. Disclaimer

The information contained in this Request for Proposal Document (RFP Document /Bid Document) or information provided subsequently to bidder(s) or applicants whether verbally or in documentary form by or on behalf of Central Bank of India, is provided to the bidder(s) on the terms and conditions set out in this RFP Document and all other terms and conditions subject to which information is provided.

This RFP Document is not an agreement and is not an offer or invitation by Bank to any parties other than the applicants who are qualified to submit the bids ("Bidders"). The purpose of this RFP document is to provide the Bidders(s) with information to assist the formulation of their proposals. This RFP document does not claim to contain all the information each bidder may require. Each bidder should conduct its own independent investigation and analysis and is free to check the accuracy, reliability and completeness of the information in this RFP document and where necessary obtain independent information.

Bank makes no representations or warranty and shall incur no liability under any law, statute, rules or regulations as to the accuracy, reliability or completeness of this RFP Document. Bank may in its absolute discretion, but without being under any obligation to do so, update, amend or supplement the information in this RFP Document. All such modifications, updates and amendments will be part of the RFP



Bank reserves the right to reject any or all the bids / proposals received in response to this RFP document at any stage without assigning any reason whatsoever. The decision of Bank in this regard shall be final, conclusive and binding on all the parties.

Subject to any law to the contrary, and to the maximum extent permitted by law, Bank and its officers, directors, employees, contractors, agents, and advisers disclaim all liability from any loss or damage (whether foreseeable or not) suffered by any person acting on or refraining from acting because of any information including forecasts, statements, estimates, or projections contained in this RFP document or conduct ancillary to it whether or not the loss or damage arises in connection with any negligence, omission, default, lack of care or misrepresentation on it.

3. Invitation for Tender Offer

Central Bank of India (hereby referred "Central Bank of India" or "Bank") invites offer for Technical bid (online) and Commercial bid (online) from suitable eligible consulting bidders. In this RFP document, the term "bidder/vendor/prospective bidder/ project management consultant" refers to the primary bidder responsible for delivering products/ services mentioned in the scope of work in this RFP document. The Schedule is given below-

RFP Reference Number	CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353
Cost of Tender Document by way of DD/NEFT	Rs. 60,000/- (Non-Refundable)
Earnest Money Deposit / BG of an	INR 1,20,00,000/- (Rupees One Crore Twenty Lakh
equivalent amount	Only)
Date of Commencement	31/03/2022
Date to receive all the queries if any	05/04/2022
	06/04/2022 11:30 Hours
	Department of IT
	1 st Floor Floor Central Bank of India
Date, Time and Venue of	Plot No. 26, Sector-11,
Pre-Bid meeting	CBD Belapur, Navi Mumbai – 400614
_	OR
	Depending upon the situation, meeting may be held
	virtually through Video Conferencing
Last Date and Time for receipts of Bid	27/04/2022 latest by 15:00 Hours
Opening of Bid Date and time	27/04/2022 at 15:30 Hours
Mode of bid submission & online	Mode: Online
portal's URL	URL: https://centralBank.abcprocure.com/EPROC
	1. Technical Bid + Document Cost + Bid Security
Response Type	2. Commercial Bid
	022-27582384
Contact Telephone Numbers	022-27582372
	022-67123669
	smitpurchase@centralbank.co.in
Email for Communication	cmitdlc@centralbank.co.in
	smitdlc@centralbank.co.in



The prospective bidders are advised to note the following:

- The interested bidders are required to submit the Non-refundable Tender Document Fees of INR 60,000/- by way of demand draft from any Scheduled commercial Bank in favor of 'Central Bank of India' and payable at Mumbai or may be paid through NEFT favoring CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA, BANK ACCOUNT NO. 3287810289 IFSC CODE CBIN0283154.
- 2 In accordance with Government of India guidelines, Micro and Small Enterprises are eligible to get tender documents free of cost upon submission of valid MSME certificate copy.
- 3 Technical Specifications, Bill of Material documents, Terms and Conditions and various formats for submitting the tender offer are described in the RFP document and Annexures.

4. Brief of the Project:

This Request for Proposal ("RFP") has been prepared as Bank envisages to build a "Digital Bank" – A Bank within the Bank as a part of "*Outcome based Digital business strategy and transformation*" journey. End-to-end Digitization would require formulating the Digital Strategy aligned with the Bank's Business Vision, conduct gap analysis, Identify and Redefine the Business Model and Customer Experience journeys across Retail, Agri, MSME, Corporate, Collection Management, Liabilities, Wealth Management, Payment Systems, Lifestyle Aspirations and NRI with least impediments as suitable to new digital platform – "Digital Bank", a Bank within the Bank.

The Digital Business Transformation should be a powerful catalyst to Business Growth in terms of Revenues, Income streams, Market Share, Business Segments, Opportunities and Volumes to propel the Bank to Higher Growth Trajectory.

Objective of the RFP

The Bank is looking to achieve the following Objectives:

- a. Empowering the Customers for all their Banking needs at their Convenience.
- b. Digitizing the Whole Business of the Bank Converting Traditional Business Models into Seamless Digital Platform One Universal App and Omni-Channel experience.
- c. Transformation of Employees mind-set from Traditional Methods to Digital mind-set, Digital Aspiration by each Business vertical Launching Digital Products and Digital Journeys.
- d. Retaining existing customers and Attracting New Customers through Digital Modes, Enhancing Customer engagement and Customer Convenience.
- e. Ease to Transact: Anytime, Anywhere, Any Channel, Any Device etc.
- f. To establish a "Digital Bank" a Bank within the Bank.

As such, the purpose of this Request for Proposal (RFP) document is solely to enable Central Bank of India ("Bank") to accomplish the above task well in time with the help of competent consultancy services.

The Successful Bidder shall be the single point of contact for all services offered, as described in the scope of work, and will be fully responsible for the overall delivery, project management and co-ordination with different stakeholders as specified in sections below of the RFP



5. Duration of Contract

The overall activities of the project is expected to be completed in the time period of **24 months**. Depending upon the requirement, it is required to depute the resources on site accordingly as per the requirements of the Bank for the various activities mentioned in Scope of Work.

6. For Respondent Only

The RFP document is intended solely for the information of the party to whom it is issued ("bidder/vendor/Service Provider (SP) / prospective bidder/ project management consultant") and no other person or organization.

7. Structure of the RFP Document

This RFP document consists of the following information:

- 1. Overview and scope of services to be provided by selected bidder including the scope of work.
- 2. Technical and commercial evaluation methodology which shall be followed to select the successful bidder and
- 3. Terms and conditions for this RFP document, subject to Bank's entering into a separate contract after selecting the bidder, which shall detail the terms and conditions thereof.

A detailed set of annexure and appendix are provided to the bidder for formulation of responses. These annexures would assist Bank in effectively normalizing the bidder's response for various areas including bidder's qualification criteria, technical requirements, proposed team strength, commercial proposals etc. The list of such annexure and appendix is provided in this document.

8. Costs Borne by Respondents

All costs and expenses incurred by Recipients / Respondents in any way associated with the development, preparation, and submission of responses, including but not limited to attendance at meetings, discussions, demonstrations, etc. and providing any additional information required by Bank, will be borne entirely and exclusively by the Recipient / Respondent.

9. No Legal Relationship

No binding legal relationship will exist between any of the Recipients / Respondents and Bank until execution of a contractual agreement.

10. Recipient Obligation to Inform Itself

The Recipient must conduct its own investigation and analysis regarding any information contained in the RFP document and the meaning and impact of that information.



11. Evaluation of Offers

The evaluation of the bidders would be based on the criteria set out in RFP document.

The RFP document will not be construed as any contract or arrangement which may result from the issue of this RFP document or any investigation or review carried out by a Recipient. The Recipient acknowledges by submitting its response to this RFP document that it has not relied on any information, representation, or warranty given in this RFP document.

12. Acceptance of Terms

A Recipient will, by responding to Bank RFP, be deemed to have accepted the terms as stated in the RFP document.

13. Ownership of Intellectual Property Rights shall remain with the Bank

The work carried out during the project period related to this RFP which includes the Systems, Products and Processes developed etc would be the Exclusive property of the Bank. The Consultant is expected to provide the knowledge transfer and all the relevant documents.

The Consultant is required to maintain the confidentiality and expected not to share/use this knowledge / information without prior written permission of the Bank.

14. Lodgment of RFP Response

Bidders are required to submit RFP response through online mode- at URL: https://centralBank.abcprocure.com/EPROC

Bids Submission will be valid if:

- Bid is submitted before the stipulated closing time.
- Only one submission of response to RFP by each Vendor / Service Provider will be permitted. The Bank is not open to alliances / partnerships and consortiums to deliver the scope of this RFP. The Bank expects experienced consultants who have the capability to serve the Bank only to quote for the services as per the scope of this RFP.

15. RFP Details

Bid submission will be effective upon Bank receiving the RFP response in the above manner. The bid must contain all documents, information, and details required by this RFP. If the submission to this RFP does not include all the information required or is incomplete or submission is through Fax / offline mode, the RFP is liable to be rejected.

All submissions, including any Banking documents, will become the property of Bank. Recipients shall be deemed to license, and grant all rights to Bank to reproduce the whole or any portion of their submission for the purpose of evaluation, to disclose the contents of the submission to other Recipients who have done bid submission and to disclose and/or use the contents of the



submission as the basis for any resulting RFP process, notwithstanding any copyright or other intellectual property right that may subsist in the submission or Banking documents.

16. Bid Validity Period

Bid will remain valid and open for evaluation according to their terms for a period of at least 120 days from the last date of RFP submission.

17. Requests for Information

All queries relating to the RFP, technical or otherwise, must be in writing only to the Specified Point of Contact and email addresses. However, Bank may in its absolute discretion seek, but under no obligation to seek, additional information or material from any Respondents after the bid submission closes and all such information and material provided must be taken to form part of that Respondent's response. Respondents should invariably provide details of their email addresses for any communication. If Bank in its absolute discretion deems that the originator of the question will gain an advantage by a response to a question, then Bank reserves the right to communicate such response to all Respondents. Bank may in its absolute discretion engage in discussion or negotiation with any Respondent (or simultaneously with more than one Respondent) after the RFP closes to improve or clarify any response.

18. Disqualification

Any form of canvassing/lobbying/influence/query regarding short listing, status etc. will be a disqualification.

19. Process

Selection of a successful consultant will involve following stages.

- 1. Receipt of bid document from the bidders
- 2. Opening of the bid
- 3. Eligibility Bid Evaluation
- 4. Technical Bid Evaluation and Bidder Presentation
- 5. Commercial Bid opening

20. Deliverables required from Consultant

The Consultant is expected to closely work with relevant Bank verticals, existing Technology partners and their Solutions / Systems/ Designs/ Journeys/ members of Technical vendor team.



The specific areas for this RFP is as delineated below:

Pillar 01	Digital Business Strategy and Digital Technology Roadmap for "Digital Bank" / "Neo Bank"		
Pillar 02	Project Management and Governance of the Digital Transformation Project		
Pillar 03	 A) Build Digital Technology Infrastructure for "Digital Bank" B) Build Technology platform for Payment Ecosystem. C) Design and Implement Open Banking / API Banking Platform D) Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Apps, Systems, Processes etc Defining Corrective Measures and SOPs 		
Pillar 04	Digital Customer Services and Experience (Mobile/Web Channel/Tab/ Assisted) and Omni-Channel experience – Universal App (Look and Feel)		
Pillar 05	Customer Journeys for various Products and Services with optimized process flow		
Pillar 06	Partnership/ Ecosystem Strategy, Framework, Selection, Design of Customer Journeys A) Open Banking/ API Banking, B) Payment Ecosystem C) Account Aggregators D) Fintech Integrations, Partner Product eco systems, Online Market Partners and Customer Lifecycle Management Partners		
Pillar 07	Collection Management and Monitoring System		
Pillar 08	A) Setting up of CRM and Integrated High-end Digital Customer Care Centre, Sales and Grievance Handling B) Digital Marketing and Social Media Marketing C) Customer Segmentation and Hyper Personalisation D) Campaign Management		
Pillar 09	Cyber Security, Data Protection and Regulatory Compliance		
Pillar10	A) Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting B) Performance Monitoring of Business Parameters/ Processes / Reporting Structures and Defining Corrective Measures (SOPs)		
Pillar 11	Human Resource Requirement, Skills Requirement, Knowledge Transfer, Training and Change Management for HR Transformation across the Bank Staff for Digital Business Model		
Pillar 12	Vendor and Partner Selection for the deliverables of setting-up of the Digital Bank		

21. Scope of Work

The Consultant's Broad Spectrum should be:

- 1) Articulation of Business Objectives like Growth in Deposits, Advances, Third Party Products, Fee based income, New Customers etc.
- 2) Strategy formulation to achieve the articulated Business objectives and Differentiation strategy Unique for the Bank.
- 3) Technology Roadmap and Implementation.



4) Strategy for Execution in achieving the Bank's vision of Business growth through Digital Business Strategy and Transformation as well as building Digital Capability within the Bank for Self Sustenance.

The broad Scope of Work includes:-

Pillar 01: Digital Business Strategy and Digital Technology Roadmap for "Digital Bank" / "Neo Bank"

Central Bank of India is embarking on overall Business Transformation leveraging Digital Technology for Business Growth, Customer Convenience and Productivity of Staff (BCP) and create a Digital layer to provide superior Customer Experience and uniform across all the channels like Mobile Banking, Internet Banking, Tab Banking, Social Media and BC points etc.

To achieve and sustain the continuous growth, it is imperative that consultant proposes suitable Business strategy, enriching it with a digital layer across all the dimensions of business & operations with suitable changes in the processes, people and technology aimed at clearly defining a scalable, flexible and efficient operating model while simultaneously managing risks and meeting security and compliance requirements. The Business strategy should Transform the Bank and propel it to a Higher Growth Trajectory.

Consultant to create and establish a Digital Bank / platform across all the Business verticals by Identifying and Redefining the Business Model and Customer Experience journeys for Deposits and Advances across Retail, Agri, MSME, Corporate, NRI customers as well as for Collection Management, Wealth Management, Payment Systems, Lifestyle Aspirations, Third party Business such as Insurance, Mutual fund, Online trading etc as suitable to new Digital Platform (Digital Bank/ Neo Bank).

It should detail the approach involved in various digital initiatives proposed, Digital Business Model, Digital Operating Model, Digital Customer experience, Customer Journeys and Use cases, Fintech Partnerships, Digital Marketing and transformation for the articulated business objectives.

The "Neo Bank" should be developed and established independently and gradually the traditional Bank Business should get merged in a phased manner. The approach for this needs to be envisioned while doing the transformation.

The Digital Bank to leverage all channels integrations such as Internet Banking, Mobile Banking, Tab Banking, Payment services, Open Banking with least impediments and cost optimisation.

The Digital Business Transformation should be a powerful catalyst to Business Growth in terms of Revenues, Income streams, Market Share, Business Segments, Opportunities and Volumes to propel the Bank to Higher Growth Trajectory.



The Bank Diagnostic study and the Digital Business Transformation Roadmap submission should be in two Parts: **Part A - Business Strategy, Part B: Technology Roadmap** as detailed below:

Part A (Business Strategy): The consultant is expected to study the Bank in Toto, Organization Structure, Branches, Regional Offices, Zonal Offices, Central Office, Bank's Business like Deposits (Savings, Current, Time), Advances (RAM and Corporate), Profit, NPAs, Ratios, Customer Base, Channels adoption numbers, Third-party products like Insurance, Mutual Funds, Demat accounts, Fee based income, Govt. Business, Forex business etc., Bank Partners to understand the existing Products, Processes, Services, Skill sets, Business Models, and Customer Experience with respect to the proposed strategy for Digital Business Transformation.

Develop a Business Vision and Strategy Document with specific targets on Business Growth, Business Segments(Retail, Agri, MSME, Corporate), Market Segments(Demographics) and overall Market Share for next Three years. The Digital Business Blueprint for the Business Transformation should keep in mind customer insights, market dynamics.

Bank has customer base spread across the country. The Banking needs, lifestyle aspirations etc are different for Metro & Urban customers vis-a-vis Semi Urban & Rural customers. Therefore the approach and Business Strategy should be made accordingly for these varied categories of customers among Tier I to Tier-IV cities and other centers of different social segments of the population in terms of their Customers journeys, language preference and economic opportunities etc.

Considering the above the Consultant to submit Strategy Document with detailed approach to achieve the Business Objectives / Goals.

- I. Define Business Objectives, Growth Aspirations for Tangible benefits which may accrue to the Bank through Digitization and Business Performance Monitoring metrics for the below customer categories
 - a. Lending Retail, Agri, MSME, Corporate
 - b. Liabilities Deposits (Domestic / NRI)
 - c. Wealth Management Mutual Funds, Insurance, Online Trading
 - d. Payment Services Infrastructure
- II. Define Business model for Priority Banking/ Privilege Banking for high end target customers like assigning dedicated Relationship Manager, Premium Cards, Preferential pricing on Products and Services, concession on charges etc.
- III. Roadmap to align the Business Model specifically targeting Rural, Semi Urban, Urban and Metro Population / Customers.
- IV. Strategy to Reduce Operations Cost.
- V. Roadmap to align evolving Customer Behavior in Digital mindset.
- VI. Digital products (asset and liability) available in the industry which are to be digitized in the Bank.
- VII. Introduction of New Lending Models with greater precision in decision making for lending and other Products.
- VIII. Cost-benefit analysis of Major products and processes identified for digitization.
- IX. Setting priorities for the identified products and processes to be digitized



X. Strategy and Implementation methodology for Business growth enablers like Collections Management, Integrated Customer care center and Change Management should be across the Bank.

Redefining and Realignment of Existing Products / Processes / Customer Journeys

The Consultant needs to redefine and realign the Existing Products/Processes/Customer Journeys to New Digital Journeys/Processes. This entails the Consultant to study the Bank's existing products/processes and do the process reengineering to make the Customer Journeys, Business Processes to be more agile, Customer centric and simplified. The existing processes, the Digital processes and assisted processes are to be realigned to the new Digital Environment.

Part B (Technology Roadmap): Review Technology & capacity requirements of existing infrastructure for both Critical & Non-Critical Technologies including Core technologies such as CBS, Data warehouse (SDR), LOS (Lendsafe) EFRMS, Risk Management, Treasury Systems, Payment Systems (ATM Switch etc.), Network Infrastructure, Middleware Infrastructure, IT Security Infrastructure, Call Centre infrastructure and operations and Bank's channels like Internet Banking, Mobile Banking, ATM etc.

Consultant to give a Roadmap and plan to establish a Digital Bank/Neo Bank platform including the Payment Ecosystem on below broad points:

- I. Define the Different Digital components the Bank needs to Procure / onboard.
- II. Time Required for Procurement and Implementation to build the Digital Bank.
- III. Formulate comparisons between Make & Buy decisions for various technologies to be implemented.
- IV. Introduction of cutting-edge technologies such as AI / ML, AR / VR and Data Analytics etc.
- V. Formulation of project costing framework to enable Bank in planning, budgeting, tracking and monitoring.
- VI. Migration of Customers from existing Digital Channels to the New Digital Bank / Environment.

Pillar 02: Project Management and Governance of the Digital Transformation Project

Program Management Office (PMO) should be setup for Governance of the Digital Transformation Project with below broad objectives:

- I. Basis discussions with Bank management, establish overall Project Governance Structure, identify set up Steering Committee and Project Delivery Team. Define Roles and Responsibilities of the Steering Committee and Project Delivery Team.
- II. PMO should comprise of a composite team of Bank, Consultant, System Integrator and Vendor Partners.
- III. To draw a rollout and implementation plan for Digital Transformation in the Bank and ensure successful Change Management.



- IV. PMO should provide program management support till the full roll out of the products and completion of the "Digital Bank" project for completion of all journeys and initiatives.
- V. PMO will deliver high level and detailed project plan for each phase of Strategy and Design, infrastructure setup, implementation and Performance Evaluation Metrics.
- VI. Define clear outcomes from all initiatives either in terms of Business, Revenue, Income, Cost, Profitability, Efficiency and Market Share as well as Customer Experience.
- VII. PMO to provide an integrated project plan working closely with all stakeholders. Plan needs to cover 360-degree view of interventions including policy changes, SOPs, processes, standards, metrics, team, etc.
- VIII. PMO to conduct periodic steering committees at various levels as defined by the Bank to achieve overall Bank's vision. Preparation of minutes of the meeting, follow-up and ensure timely action taken.
 - IX. PMO would also highlight the risks, conflicts, roadblocks to the steering committee and ensure that they get addressed on time.
 - X. PMO to build and maintain a Project Tracker for Design, infrastructure setup, implementation and Performance. Identify all dependencies and linkages intra- and inter-departments and include them in the tracker as well.
 - XI. Understand the key bottlenecks / challenges faced and discuss with concerned stakeholder to identify solution
- XII. Bidder's team running the Program Management Office (PMO) will act as link between Bank's Management and System Integration Partner appointed by the Bank.
- XIII. Create periodic vendor governance forums to monitor vendor progress, review the performance parameters, and monitor SLA adherence and course correct as required.
- XIV. Define clear escalation Matrix across activities basis ownership, ensure resolution of critical issues in minimum possible time.
- XV. Obtain consensus and sign-off from the Bank on the defined implementation plan.
- XVI. Prepare SoPs, guidelines, Manuals, both for internal and external use. Customer survey to understand customer experience and improve MVPs.
- XVII. Prepare Performance Monitoring Tools / Application Monitoring Tools/ Matrices for Business Parameters, Technology Infrastructure, Digital Channels.

Pillar 03: A) Build Digital Technology Infrastructure for "Digital Bank"

- B) Build Technology platform for Payment Ecosystem
- C) Design and Implement Open Banking / API Banking platform
- D) <u>Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Apps,</u> Systems, Processes etc Defining Corrective Measures and SOPs

A) Digital Technology Infrastructure

I. Define strategies and technological solutions to build the Digital Platform with detailed structure required to setup the "Digital Bank" / "Neo Bank".



- II. Design the Digital Architecture for the Bank covering Applications, Infrastructure and Security Architecture for the Bank.
- III. Propose Enterprise Architecture covering application, infrastructure and security architecture for the new Digital platform, benchmarking its architecture and capacity for the next 5-7 years.
- IV. To Assess, Design and Implement the Digital Platform and Open Banking / API Banking Platform for Universal App for Omni channel experience, Ecosystem Partnerships, Payment Ecosystems etc by embracing emerging technologies like Open Banking / API Banking, Micro-services architecture, Containerization driving product innovation & offerings, strengthening business continuity and technology resilience, cyber and IT security, etc., designed by the Platform System Integrator.
- V. To work in close coordination with on-boarded SI (Platform/ Aggregator) for setting up of the new Digital Technology infrastructure.
- VI. To assist, advice and support the Bank's technical and solution delivery teams to Build Reliable, Available, Scalable (RAS) framework from point of entry through the last layer of system of records to a specific uptime objective.
- VII. At present the entire IT infrastructure for the above Digital Platform would be On premises.
- VIII. However, if the Bank decides in future to migrate to the Cloud Infrastructure the Consultant to guide the Bank for this transition in a smooth manner protecting the investments so far made.
 - IX. To assess and recommend the required intelligent tools i.e. Application Performance Monitoring, Test Automation, ticketing system, customer support etc., for the proposed Digital Platform.
 - X. Design, Develop and Implement State-of-art Integrated Customer Care Centre.
 - XI. Determine which platforms need to be implemented or revamped.
- XII. Recommendations on setting-up the most appropriate technology and advanced analytical solutions.
- XIII. Define a performance management framework of System Integrators / Partners for timely delivery and end-to-end performance.

B) Payment Ecosystem Platform

- I. The Consultant to study the existing Payment processing platform and Design and implement payment infrastructure platform (Payment Hub/Payment Gateway) for efficient handling of payments and receipts, fund transfers (NEFT, RTGS, IMPS), UPI, Cent Bhim, Central and State Tax Payments, BBPS, Utility payments, Payment Ecosystem partners (Aggregators) etc.
- II. The Consultant to assist the Bank in migrating the existing payment flow setup and UPI switch on to the new Payment Infrastructure platform (Payment Hub/Payment Gateway).

C) Design and Implement Open Banking / API Banking platform

Strategy, Design and Implementation of Platform for Open Banking Architecture using middleware such as Enterprise Service Bus (ESB) and API Management solution.

D) Performance Monitoring Tool for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Payment



Ecosystem, Apps, Systems, Processes, User Experience etc., Defining Corrective Measures and SOPs

- I. Consultant to define the various performance monitoring requirements to provide and maintain seamless availability of Products and Services.
- II. The Consultant to assist the Bank in implementing a Performance Monitoring tool for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Payment Ecosystem, Apps, Systems, Processes, User Experience etc., by defining the various Technical performance metrics (latency, threshold, Utilisation etc) and measuring the same in Real time basis.
- III. The tool should leverage advanced analytics by capturing data at granular level to provide Real time alerts, Dashboards, trace, troubleshoot the issues.
- IV. Consultant to define corrective measures and SOPs for the performance issues in the Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Apps, Systems, and Processes etc.

Pillar 04: <u>Digital Customer Experience Services (Mobile/Web Channel/Tab/ Assisted) and Omni-Channel experience - Look and Feel</u>

To design, create/craft, launch a *Universal App* for meeting Hyper Personalization and Contextual capabilities to fulfill Customer Needs / Expectations, Enhancing Delightful Customer Experience in servicing Banking Needs on the proposed Digital Platform during the project period. The App should be customer centric, profitable, game changer, enhance brand value. The Bank should sustain these capabilities over a period of time even after the Consultancy period.

The App should be Designed and articulated using best-in-class customer journey experience using UI/UX/CX based design thinking. It should be a "Digital Bank" with End-to-End Digitization.

Embedded with a Financial Super Store (Bank's Financial Products, Cards and Services), Fintech Integrations, Online marketplace, Use advanced Analytics and provide around 100 plus Distinctive Customer Journeys, around 100 plus partners for incredible shopping experience.

The App should provide an OMNI CHANNEL experience to the customers and provide a one stop solution for

- ✓ Financial and Non-financial Banking transactions,
- ✓ Banking Services available on the existing channels
- ✓ Other Banking Services which can be brought on the Digital Platform
- ✓ Bank's Credit Card and Debit Card services
- ✓ Advances Journeys
- ✓ Deposits Journeys
- ✓ Wealth Management
- ✓ Support and Grievance handling
- ✓ New customer onboarding
- ✓ Corporate Banking



- ✓ Enquiries and Requests
- ✓ Feedback on Products and Services

In addition to the above the "Universal App" should be designed and implemented to have Open Banking/ API Banking and below ecosystem:

A. Payment Ecosystem (Payment Hub/Payment Gateway)

- I. For efficient handling of payments and receipts, fund transfers (NEFT, RTGS, IMPS), UPI, Cent BHIM, Bank's Credit card and Debit Card etc.
- II. To integrate with various Central and State Tax Payments, BBPS, Utility payments, Payment Ecosystem partners (Aggregators) etc.

B. Fintech Integrations (Financial Product Ecosystem)

Providing range of Financial advisory, Investment products, Lending Products, Insurance products, Wealth Management, KYC, PAN, Aadhar, CIBIL etc

C. Partner Product eco systems - Online Market Partners

To cater to the needs of the customers for Lifestyle services, Shopping, e- Commerce, Travel, Tourism, Hospitality, Health and wellness, Entertainment, Education etc.

Pillar 05: Customer Journeys for various Products and Services with optimized process flow

Revamping of the existing Customer Journeys as well as making available the New Customer Journeys should be across all Delivery Channels i.e. Internet, Mobile and Corporate Website.

Consultant to prepare a Strategy, Design and Implementation of Customer Journeys for Existing To Bank (ETB) and New To Bank (NTB) customers on the new Digital platform which includes the complete Digital Journeys as well as Assisted Digital Journeys for different segments of the customers across the below areas:

- 5.1) Advances Retail, Agri, MSME and Corporate
- 5.2) Deposits
- 5.3) Wealth Management Insurance, Mutual Funds, Online share Trading etc.
- 5.4) Payment Services Fund Transfers, Bill Payments, Tax Payments etc
- 5.5) Corporate Banking- Payment Services, Cash Management, Trade Finance, Treasury and Channel Financing etc.
- 5.6) Digital Marketing- of products (Lending and Liabilities) and Services for ETB and NTB customers, New customer onboarding
- 5.7) Grievance Handling- For Customer Support and Services



5.1) Digitize the customer journey for Assets (Lending)

For end to end digital lending in Retail, MSME, Agri products, Corporate etc. in Phased Manner

- I. Review of Existing Lending Products such as Retail, Agri, MSME & Corporate and identify products which can be taken to the new Digital Platform.
- II. Introduction of New Digital Lending Models and Products.
- III. Underwriting Rule-Engine for Lending to NTB and ETB customers
- IV. Risk Modeling and Risk Assessments
- V. Implementation of New Customer On-boarding Technologies such as LMS, LOS, etc.
- VI. Strategy and Business models for Digital Lending products.
- VII. Design of Analytical solution and Risk Rating Model (Risk Modeling) for Digital Lending product.
- VIII. The Digital Journey should also incorporate Assisted mode to complete the Customer Journey for various products and services.

5.2) Digitize the customer journeys across Liabilities (Deposits)

- I. Identify products/processes available in the bank which have the potential to be digitized. Strategy and implementation for taking them to the new Digital Platform.
- II. Identify new products which Bank can be introduce on the Digital platform.
- III. Prioritize Journeys and make a phase-wise rollout plan along with benchmarking with best industry practices.
- IV. Design of new Channels and applications based on the needs, usage, expectations, lifestyle of the customers.
- V. The Digital Journey should also incorporate Assisted mode to complete the Customer Journey for various products and services.

5.3) Wealth Management - Insurance, Mutual Funds, Online share Trading etc.

- I. Study the customer journeys of Insurance, Mutual Funds, Online share Trading etc available across the Bank and the channels. Define strategy and implementation plan for taking them to the new Digital Platform.
- II. Introduction and implementation of new customer journeys for Insurance, Mutual Funds, Online share Trading etc on the Digital Platform.
- III. The Digital Journey should also incorporate Assisted mode to complete the Customer Journey for various products and services.



5.4) Payment Services - Fund Transfers, Bill Payments, Tax Payments etc

- Digitize the existing Payment services of the Bank on the new Digital Platform considering faster, secure and convenience of the customer in completing the transaction. Reduced number of clicks and navigations.
- II. Introduction and implementation of new Payment services which can be brought on the new Digital Platform.
- III. The Digital Journey should also incorporate Assisted mode to complete the Customer Journey for various products and services.

5.5) Corporate Banking- Payment Services, Cash Management, Trade Finance, Treasury and Channel Financing etc.

- I. Identify products/processes available in the bank which have the potential to be digitized. Further, identify new products which bank can be introduced on digital platform.
- II. Prioritize Journeys, set priorities and make a phase-wise rollout plan along with benchmarking with best industry practice.
- III. Design of new channels and applications, based on the needs, usage, expectations of the customers.

5.6) Digital Marketing- of products (Lending and Liabilities) and Services for ETB and NTB customers, New customer onboarding

- I. Study the present customer journeys for new customer onboarding, selling of products and services across all the channels and suggest ways to revamp the strategies/structure.
- II. Define process flow, functional design and implementation of the customer journeys for New customer Onboarding, Selling of products and services on the Digital Platform.
- III. Develop performance metrics to measure the conversion of leads, drop offs and suggest measures to improve them.
- IV. The Digital Journey should also incorporate Assisted mode to complete the Customer Journey for various products and services.

5.7) Grievance Handling- For customer Support and Services

Design and implementation of customer journeys for Grievance redressal of

- ✓ Products and Services
- ✓ Technology related Support
- ✓ Operational issues



For the above customer journeys, Consultant to:

- Define and recommend Customer Lifecycle management including Hyper- personalization of Product and Content, Contextual Customer service, Omni channel experience, Automation, Optimised touch points, Call centre Integration for Support and Grievance Handling
- 2. To assess Call Centre, IVR & Customer Care, ChatBots, Complaint Redressal Process, TAT etc., customer servicing products/ servicing Banks as whole and recommend automation / modernisation to enhance the customer service through Chat-Bots, Voice-Bots, Video Banking, Voice Banking, Complaint Redressal Process, Reduction in TAT etc.,
- 3. To prioritize and identify customer journeys and services in consultation with Bank, to design, develop and deploy as part of the Minimum Viable Product (MVP) and propose a platform roadmap which can be delivered in phases.
- 4. To work in close coordination with onboarded SI (Platform/ Aggregator) for superior customer experiences for the identified journeys as part of MVPs.
- 5. For the identified use cases as part of MVPs, capture the following design elements:
 - a. Identify and develop the customer experience by identifying user profiles and personas.
 - b. Create brand proposition and brand guidelines
 - c. Design wireframes and prototypes for the shortlisted use cases.
 - d. Ensure a seamless customer experience through seamless integration of the platform with Bank's existing Systems and new Systems.
- 6. The Consultant to prioritize the Customer Journeys across CASA, MSME Working Capital, MSME lending, Personal Loan, Housing loan, Gold Loan, Agri, KCC, Mudra Loans, in the initial phases of implementation. This is an indicative list which the Bank envisages for targeting the required Business growth however the Consultant to study and review and implement the Customer journeys across all the segments. The Consultant may reorder the prioritization according to their study and Business Strategy formulation to achieve the Business growth projections in agreement with the Bank.
 - a. Post implementation of Journeys of each phase, consultant to analyse the reduction in TAT, Proportion of STP and Cost of processing, Customer experience and feedback, rollout for the entire population and adoption etc.
 - b. Define strategic roadmap to scale up the launched Journeys based on the feedback/pilot runs including capability building and adoption program of field level functionaries/field staffs.



Pillar 06: Partnership/ Ecosystem Strategy, Framework, Selection, Design of Customer Journeys

- 6.1) Open Banking/ API Banking partners,
- 6.2) Payment Ecosystem
- 6.3) Account Aggregators
- 6.4) Fintech Integrations, Partner Product eco systems,
- 6.5) Online Marketplace partners
- 6.6) Customer Lifecycle Management Partners

Consultant to Design blueprint covering Framework for below Ecosystem Partners, assist the Bank in Selection of the Partners, Design of Customer journeys, Implementation and measure the business delivery outcome of the same -

- 1. Open Banking/ API Banking
- 2. Payment Ecosystem
- 3. Account Aggregators
- 4. Fintech Integrations, Partner Product eco systems and Customer Lifecycle Management Partners
- 5. Online Marketplace Partners
- 6. Integrate with various Partners for Cash Flow Based Credit, Personal Finance Management, Wealth Management, Robo Advisors

A) Business Model, Strategy, Framework and Operating Model for FinTech and Market place Partners

- I. Assist the Bank in decision making for identifying the right set of Market place partners/vendors.
- II. Forging allies in market place vendor / partner selection.
- III. Helping the Bank in negotiating the revenue sharing terms.
- IV. Design the various models of engagement with partners based on Benchmark Best Practices.
- V. Terms of Engagement which include Commercial Terms, Business Model with Revenue Projections to the Bank
- VI. Define Value Proposition, Revenue Streams, Income Volumes and monitoring the Value Delivery in the partnerships with each identified partner
- VII. The Strategy should cover opportunities to source new customers, improve customer engagement and ways to retain customers through partnerships
- VIII. Define the roles and responsibilities among Bank and each partner as per the proposition identified with each partner
- IX. Defining the digital operating model for ecosystem partnerships
- X. Define Hyper Personalization Use Cases for Marketing, Sales and Service Delivery.

B) Ecosystem Partnerships Selection

I. Consultant will support and guide the Bank to design the RFPs for Fintech's/ vendor on boarding during the process of Digital Transformation.



- II. To Provide end-to-end support to Bank in contracting, evaluation, onboarding, negotiations and monitoring of the FinTechs to ensure timely and quality delivery of service.
- III. To define the scope of work of the empanelled Fintech which will include but not limited to application development, customization of a product / solution, adding new functionalities / changes, integration of new modules in an existing product / solution, developing a new software solution or related activities like database support etc.
- IV. To create SLAs for FinTech partnerships to monitor the value of the partnership
- V. To provide active involvement in Bank-level discussions with FinTech for product / service evaluation, techno-commercial discussions with these FinTech

C) Ecosystem Partnerships Design of Customer Journeys and front to back process maps

- I. Creation of customer journeys encompassing all scenarios for the partnership on a product-by-product basis
- II. Develop scorecard design for various products/customer segments/ticket sizes for each partner
- III. Create detailed process and product notes and support the Bank in getting the relevant internal approvals for product and process developed as part of the partnership
- D) To define Performance Metrics and establish system to measure the Business delivery outcomes from the onboarded FinTech as defined / desired by the Bank.
- E) Consultant to help the Bank in formulating Fintech Policy and Open Banking Policy

Pillar 07: Collection Management (Loan accounts, Credit Card dues) and its Monitoring System

To monitor and control the Loan accounts (Retail, Agri, MSME and Corporate) and the Credit card dues, the consultant needs to establish and implement a comprehensive Collection Management System for efficient handling of collections, dues from customers.

- I. Consultant to define the Process flow for automation of Collection Management System for timely recovery of dues (Interests and Installments) from Customers.
- II. Develop a layered approach, integrated various communication channels, Recovery infrastructure of the bank.
- III. Establish a robust analytics for understanding the behavioural pattern with respect to repayment pattern of dues.
- IV. Consultant to coordinate for Development of a rule engine based, workflow driven App for follow up, visit optimization, geo tagging the visit, updating follow up discussion with borrowers, noting the promise to due date, reminder on due date to follow etc. It should also have NPA follow up tracker. Record Entire follow up history date and time, photos of the visits, photos/ status of primary and secondary securities.



- V. Collection management should essentially develop a layered approach for soft, medium and hard borrowers.
- VI. Form strategy for recovery of dues like automatically blocking of linked accounts of the customer
- VII. Consultant to advise on tie-up with E- wallet companies for collections. Strategy for tieup with payment wallets.
- VIII. Consultant to also study the existing process of transactions through Business Correspondents (BC's) and devise strategies to digitize the process wherever feasible.

Digital Collections capabilities

Consultant to provide a road map and implementation of Digital Collections capabilities for Retail, Agri and MSME banking which should include -

- I. Strengthen Customer Classification capabilities with Advanced Analytics models Collections scorecards, Treatment strategy, EWS, Settlement models.
- II. Digital Collections platform: Platform for Case management, workflow management, Legal management (SARFAESI stages), Communication (Notice tracking etc.)
- III. Develop effective Omni-channel orchestration: Provide an integrated Collections platform for Customers through easy to use self-service channels to schedule automated future payments
- IV. Collections app for mobile App/ Web for access by agents, agencies and branches.
- V. Re-designing the operating model and workflows for ensuring higher collections efficiency and performance.

<u>Pillar 08: A) Setting up of CRM and Integrated High-end Digital Customer Care Centre,</u> Sales and Grievance Handling

- B) Digital Marketing and Social Media Marketing
- C) Customer Segmentation and Hyper Personalisation
- D) Campaign Management

A) Setting up of CRM and Integrated High-end Digital Customer Care Centre, Sales and Grievance Handling

 Bank is in the process of identifying a vendor for Customer Relationship Management (CRM) solution. The Consultant is expected to help the Bank in identifying / selection / implementation of the CRM solution in the Bank.

The Consultant to define Strategy, Implementation and fine tuning Customer Relationship Management solution for providing best in class

- ✓ Support and Services
- ✓ Sales and Marketing



- II. Define the lifetime value of the customer.
- III. Design a 360 degree view of the customers.
- IV. Build analytics framework to rate customers.
- V. Design and Implementation of Integrated High-end Digital Customer Care Centre for Services and Business lead
- VI. Consultant to form strategy and define Teams/Roles/ Matrix required for setting up of Integrated Call centre which should be integrated with CBS, other Bank systems and the Digital Channels.
- VII. Detailed design of contact centre to ensure end to end digitization of journey and reduce customer drop off.
- VIII. Detailed design to achieve best-in-class Customer Care centre metrics on call abandonment etc for digital leads.
 - IX. Review of Customer service products such as Automation of Complaint Re-dressal, Chat-Bots, Voice-Bots, and IVR & Customer-Care Centre etc.
 - X. Customers Grievance Handling for Products and Services
- XI. Customers Grievance Handling for Technology related Support
- XII. Customers Grievance Handling for Operational issues

B) Digital Marketing and Social Media Marketing

Consultant to design Strategy, Structure, Roadmap and Implementation for Digital Marketing aligned with digital strategy to achieve the Business Objectives / Business Growth Parameters.

- I. To Assess existing marketing strategies/structure of the Bank and suggest Digital marketing Strategy and Structure for Marketing Vertical for all type of products and services (both Digital/ Non Digital) and on boarding of new customers.
- II. To define the functional design and Team Structure of the digital marketing department and framework and ways of leveraging marketing through all digital channels.
- III. Assessment of KPI's, KRA and Conversion Ratio to Business of Marketing Officers digitally.
- IV. Frame strategy for Marketing through Social Media channels.
- V. Focus to increase visibility in the market through all digital channels to reach target segment in each product segment.
- VI. Devising strategy to use data analytics and behaviour analysis of customers for increasing cross sell/ upsell of Loan products by targeting existing customers with personalised offers.
- VII. Strategies to acquire 'new to the Bank' customer.

C) <u>Customer Segmentation and Hyper Personalisation</u>

I. Consultant to define and establish Customer segmentation which would help the bank in understanding the customers and predict the customer behavior, needs to market effectively.

The customer Personalisation and Prioritization should be based on:

✓ **Demographics** - Age, Gender, Income, Occupation, Family structure, education etc



- ✓ Geographic Rural, Semi Urban, Urban, Metros
- ✓ Psychographics- Lifestyles, Interests etc.
- ✓ Behavioural Purchasing Pattern, Usage of Products, Engagement Level etc.
- ✓ High end customers
- ✓ Loyal Customers
- II. Deliver more relevant content, product and services specific to each user.

Pillar 09: Cyber Security, Data Protection and Regulatory Compliance

The Consultant to ensure that the Digital Bank/Technology Platform implemented, the Products and Services offered and the Customer Journey Process created, the Technology Infrastructure created are fully Compliant with Regulatory Guidelines and Cyber-Security Framework of RBI.

- The consultant Cyber Security Services, should have strong Cyber Security Team and knowledge to assist Bank in benchmarking the blue print which is secure, resilient and as per latest Industry Standards.
- II. To conduct Risk assessment of the envisaged Data & Digital platform and risk profile creation of the new digital products on continuous basis.
- III. To study and recommend on best in class security features in line with Bank's IT and IS security policies and industry best security practices (RBI Circular Dated 2nd –June-2016 on Cyber Security frameworks in Banks ,PCI DSS, PA DSS, ISO 27001, ISO 22301, National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) Framework for Improving Critical Infrastructure Cybersecurity (NIST Cybersecurity Framework) etc.)
- IV. Integration with existing Cyber Security Operation Center (CSOC) and Security tools. Recommend appropriate security practices in the design at all levels.
- V. To continuously monitor the open observations (VA/PT, Patches, other observations etc.,) and steps for closure as per Bank's defined timelines. Place detailed report on open observations both security and functional to top management periodically.
- VI. Define and Implement Data protection standards for Customer data, Apps, Systems and Infrastructure.
- VII. Define and Implement Data Privacy for Customer data, Apps, Systems and Infrastructure.
- VIII. Design and Implement Regulatory Compliance, Devise a mechanism for Periodical review of Compliance Status and prepare SOPs.
 - IX. Risk and control assessment.

Pillar 10: A) <u>Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting,</u> B) <u>Performance Monitoring of Business Parameters/ Processes / Reporting</u> Structures and Defining Corrective Measures (SOPs)

- I. Digital Knowledge Center (DKC) has to be established for creating Analytical capability within the Bank along with the Consultant team.
- II. The Bank Analytics team should be trained to do Business Analytics which can be used for Business Growth, Marketing and Campaign.
- III. Measure the Performance of Digital Channels in terms of Business Volume, User Experience, Customer type, Geographic segmentation, Product segmentation etc. Performance



Metrics to evaluate, leverage the Digital Marketing channel, structure, operation and performance.

- IV. Data warehouse to be streamlined and effectively utilised for analytics.
- V. To provide a Dashboard/ MIS/Reporting of various Business figures at different levels like Branch, Regional office, Zonal office and Bank as a whole.
- VI. Product Profitability, Customer Profitability and Customer Lifetime Value
- VII. Evaluate and augment the Data Analytic tools.
- VIII. To Advise the Bank to drive intelligence to business and recommend Bank's growth, largescale problem-solving capabilities, Personalized Operations, Customer Interactions etc., using Data & Analytics in the Digital Platform.
- IX. To study and recommend Data & Analytics usage in proposed digital platform with mandatory analytical models, real-time analytics, embedded analytics etc., for achieving the Business Parameters across all Verticals / Segments.
- X. Recommend on Analytics and business expertise to achieve its short and long-term innovation goals efficiently and on Business Targets considering its market standing, industry best practices, trends and the current state of technology.
- XI. To assess and recommend on continuous basis the envisaged Digital Platform for its Intelligence, identifying use cases for further enriching the intelligence of the platform.

<u>Pillar 11: Human Resource Requirement, Skills Requirement, Knowledge Transfer, Training and Change Management across the Bank Staff and Customers for Digital Business Model</u>

The objective is to Institutionalize Digital ways of working, Cross-functional disciplines and Digital Capability Building for self-sustenance in the Bank.

The Consultant to Define the Organizational structure for the "Digital Bank", skills, roles, responsibilities, KRIs, KRAs and resources required to man the Digital Bank and the Digital Infrastructure.

1) Adaption Process and Change Management for Bank Staff and Customers

Consultant to define and implement the required framework for adaption of Digital mindset and process changes across Bank's Staff and Customers.

2) Digital Capability building for self-sustenance:

"Digital Knowledge Center" setup

Consultant to setup a "Digital Knowledge Center (DKC)" for Bank's manpower resources so as to enable them to drive and achieve the "Digital Bank" objectives and sustain the same even after the completion of the project period.

The capability building should be across all the levels of the Bank which is broadly categorized as under:

Top Management

- They will be leaders for Decision Making, Drive the Digitalization and Build capabilities for these Senior Leaders to -



- a. Adapt the Technology, Digital mind-set and behaviour to lead in Digital Age
- b. Build staff confidence, Motivate and encourage for Digital adaptation
- c. Deliver the Digital agenda; align on a shared vision and common language
- d. Setup culture and the new ways of working

Middle Management (Upto Scale V)

- -They are the critical mass of Leaders who drive the Digitalization Journeys and execute the action /plans
 - a. Adapt and practice agile ways of working
 - b. Design thinking, Garage
 - c. Build the Digital Platform
 - d. Customer Journeys Target Segment Identification, Market Sizing, Business Use Cases and Digital Partner Management etc.
 - e. Digital Marketing / Analytics
 - f. Digital Processes- Credit Models, Collection Models, EWS, Fraud Detection, Online Credit Evaluation etc.

Junior Management (Upto Scale III)

- They are the frontend staff and require fundamental knowledge of
 - a. Digital Process
 - b. Analytics
 - c. Customer Journeys
 - d. Smart ways of working
 - I. Study the manpower and various skills/ specializations in different areas of working, their roles and responsibilities and suggest a manpower plan for the proposed "Digital Bank"/ Digital operations/ Customer Journeys' maintenance of the infrastructure etc.
- II. Support Bank in initiating the functioning of the Digital organization i.e. ways of working, KPIs, interaction with various teams, etc.
- III. Study the existing training process and analyze the gaps in terms of skillset and capability in the bank and devise suitable strategies for digitizing and strengthening various elearning /virtual learning/training program for the employees proposed to be part of digital transformation
- IV. Consultant to support and work with Training Centres and Business departments for last mile delivery of the training agenda and adoption of the changes
- V. Support in organizing the digital business and identify KPIs for tracking training coverage and digital mindset shift on an on-going basis
- VI. Define Performance Metrics, KRAs, KPIs in the new Digital environment to gauge the functioning of the resources.
- VII. Assist Bank in developing Digital Mind-set across the Workforce.
- VIII. To define the digital team covering Digital Product Team, Digital Channel Team, Digital Operations Team, Back Office Team, Data & Analytics Team etc., so as to have effective balancing among the team and outcomes.
 - IX. Introduce/boost capability building capacity in the organization
 - X. Identify change management leaders across the organization; identify resources for specific transformation projects.
 - XI. Devise a suitable plan for Knowledge- transfer and Sustainability of the Changes that were introduced during the Consulting Period to ensure the same are Institutionalized



- and Bank will be able to take forward the Digital Transformation Journey after the Consulting Period is over on a Sustainable basis.
- XII. Working across the organization and operating offices to communicate and handhold in change management, ensure sustainability of digital transformation post end of program
- XIII. Equip the Bank to deploy agile and lean methodologies at scale.
- XIV. Create a framework for providing training to project teams to execute the ongoing projects and make them future ready prepare training calendars, identify types of trainings for different set of staff, identify requisite training infrastructure, prepare online and offline training modules, formal and informal assessments post training, certification programs etc.
- XV. Define change management plan and on-board stakeholders on the digital transformation agenda
- XVI. Perform knowledge transfer gap analysis Create knowledge transfer plans at individual level.
- XVII. Provide Training Material and conduct Training Workshops. Consultant to conduct Knowledge transition to Bank's team in a phased manner to ensure that the Bank team is able takeover the PMO activities post consultant exit from the Bank.

Pillar 12: Vendor and Partner Selection for the deliverables of setting-up of the Digital Bank

- I. The Consultant to build the Digital Architecture for the Bank covering application, infrastructure and security architecture for the Bank.
- II. Assist the bank to Build a digital Platform in the RFP preparation and selection of the System Integrator, Price Discovery, SLA drafting and benchmarking the performance.
- III. To achieve the Digital Bank setup Consultant to identify Vendors/Partners who will be responsible for end-to-end supply, installation, implementation, customization, integration, and maintenance of the
 - a. Digital technology platform,
 - b. Ecosystem partnerships,
 - c. Digital Lending,
 - d. Digital Wealth Management,
 - e. Universal App
 - f. Payment Ecosystems

etc. along with System Integrators as required to setup the Digital Bank -for all its customers in different segments viz Retail, Agri, MSME, Corporate, Collection Management, Liabilities, Wealth Management, Payment Systems, Lifestyle aspirations and NRI.

- IV. The platform will work as one-stop solution to fulfil end-to-end Customer's Banking needs, non-Banking financial needs and non-financial lifestyle needs.
- V. The consultant need to support the Bank right from identifying and onboarding of the vendor to managing and driving delivery of the envisaged Digital Bank over the engagement period.
- VI. The consultant is expected to:



- a. Draft the RFPs, Evaluation of vendor/partners, drafting documentation agreements with the partners, MoU, Define Service Level Agreements (SLA), Cost structure/models, cost benefit analysis, Integration methodology, interfaces required etc.,
- b. Engaging in Bank-level discussions with vendors/partners for Product, Service evaluation, techno-commercial discussions with selected vendors.

The Bidder is expected to work in coordination with the Consultant appointed CBS contract renewal for the said project.

Any other work / assignment related to this project not specifically mentioned / articulated in the scope of work is to be attended by the Consultant.

The Scope of work though is mentioned as comprehensive as possible, however the spirit of the transformation project is to be taken in a real sense and need to be complemented and comprehensively built to realize the Objectives of the Business Growth, Customer Satisfaction and Productivity of the staff (BCP).

22. BRIEF LIST OF DELIVERABLES:

The Deliverables mentioned below are of Indicative nature. Consultant to ensure that the Items which are not explicitly mentioned but required to meet the overall Digital Transformation Project envisaged are also to be delivered.

Pillar 01: Digital Business Strategy and Digital Technology Roadmap for "Digital Bank" / "Neo Bank"

Digital Business Strategy (Part A):

- 1) Define the Business Growth for Tangible Benefits:
 - a. Segment wise (Retail, Agri, MSME, Corporate)
 - b. Product Wise (Lending, Liabilities, Third Party products, Fee based Income, Wealth Management).
 - c. Overall Market Share
- 2) Strategy and Implementation Methodology for
 - a. Collections Management
 - b. Integrated Customer care center
 - c. Change Management
- 4) Business model approach for different customer classification like:
 - a. Metro and Urban Customers, Semi Urban and Rural Customers
 - b. High end Target Customers
- 5) New Lending models which will be introduced.



6) Cost benefit analysis of Major Products and processes and its prioritization on taking it to Digital Bank. New Products (Assets and Liabilities) that will be introduced on Digital Bank.

Digital Technology Roadmap (Part B):

- 1) Current State Assessment of Technology.
- 2) Technology Roadmap, Strategy document and Implementation roadmap for the
 - a. Different Digital Components (eg. CRM, Payment Hub/Gateway, API Gateway etc) the Bank needs to procure/onboard for the Digital Bank.
 - b. The sequence of implementation of the Digital Components.
 - c. Timelines for implementation.
- 3) Project Costing

Pillar 02: Project Management and Governance of the Digital Transformation Project

- 1) Fully functional PMO setup
- 2) High level Integrated Project rollout plan
- 3) Change Management plan
- 4) Escalation Matrix
- 5) Define Roles and Responsibilities and Milestones of the Project
- 6) Fixing Responsibilities
- 7) SOPs, guidelines, Manuals

Pillar 03: A) Build Digital Technology Infrastructure for "Digital Bank"

- B) Build Technology platform for Payment Ecosystem
- C) <u>Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Apps, Systems, Processes etc Defining Corrective Measures and SOPs</u>
- 1) Strategy and design for the new Digital Bank and its Architecture
- 2) Open Banking Architecture
- 3) Various Digital Channels (Mobile, Internet, UPI, Website etc)
- 4) Setting up of Digital Platform infrastructure (Configuration, integrations, Data flow etc)
- 5) Design and augmentation of Performance monitoring tool.
- 6) Strategy, Design and setting up of Payment Ecosystem (Payment Hub/ Payment Gateway)
- 7) Migration of existing payment flow on to the new Payment Ecosystem
- 8) Implementation of the performance metrics.
- 9) SOPs

Pillar 04: Digital Customer Services and Experience (Mobile/Web Channel/Tab/ Assisted) and Omni-Channel experience – Universal App (Look and Feel)

- 1) Customer Experience Strategy & Design of the new Universal App.
- 2) Deployment of Unique & Innovative Digital App (Universal App).
- 3) Migration of existing Mobile Banking and UPI on to the new Digital App
- 4) Future roadmap of Internet Banking (Retail & Corporate) and Migration Plan



Pillar 05: Customer Journeys for various Products and Services with optimized process flow

- 1) Designing the Minimum Viable Products (MVPs) based on customer journeys and services.
- 2) Implementation of Digital Customer Journeys across all MVPs.
- 3) Digitize Existing-to-Bank (ETB) and New-to-Bank (NTB) customer journeys.
- 4) Consultant to prepare a road map, Strategy and Implementation of around 100 plus customer Journeys across Digital lending, Deposits, Wealth Management, Payment Services, Corporate Banking, Digital Marketing, Grievance Handling in Phased Manner
- 5) Digital Lending Policy, Digital Liabilities policy, Digital Operations policy, Digital Channel Policy.

Pillar 06: Partnership/ Ecosystem Strategy, Framework, Selection, Design of Customer Journeys

- A) Open Banking/ API Banking
- B) Payment Ecosystem
- C) Account Aggregators
- D) Fintech Integrations, Partner Product eco systems
- E) Online Marketplace Partners
- F) Customer Lifecycle Management Partners
- 1) Identification and introduction to FinTechs/Partners.
- 2) Formulate the Technical, Business, Commercial models with Revenue Projections to the Bank, service co-creation with FinTechs/Partners platforms etc.
- 3) Ecosystem Strategy Framework and Operating Model
- 4) Ecosystem Partnerships Design of Customer Journeys and front to back process maps.
- 5) Functional solutions document to be addressed by FinTechs/Partners.
- 6) Scope of work of the empanelled FinTechs/Partners.
- 7) Fintechs/ Partners / Account Aggregator onboarding
- 8) Banking Framework & Uses Cases for API monetization
- 9) Deployment of Open Banking
- 10) Open Banking / API Policy

Pillar 07: Collection Management (Loan accounts and Credit Card dues) and its Monitoring System

- 1) Process flow definition for automation of Collection Management System.
- 2) Develop a layered approach, integrated with various communication channels, Recovery infrastructure of the bank.
- 3) Establish a robust analytics for Customer classification and Integrated Collections Management platform.
- 4) Development of a rule engine based, workflow driven Application for Web and App users.



Pillar 08: A) Setting up of CRM and Integrated High-end Digital Customer Care Centre, Sales and Grievance Handling

- B) Digital Marketing and Social Media Marketing
- C) Customer Segmentation and Hyper-Personalisation
- D) Campaign Management
- Assessment report on Skills and Manpower for setting up of Integrated Digital Customer Care Centre
- 2) Design, Implementation and Integration of Customer care center
- 3) Implementation of Workflow mechanism for Customer care operation
- 4) CRM Vendor Selection/Implementation
- 5) Design and Implementation of CRM
- 6) Existing Digital Marketing and social media marketing assessment report
- Digital Marketing and Social media marketing strategy roadmap for all type of products and services (both Digital/ Non Digital) and on boarding of new customers
- 8) Customer Grievance Handling mechanism

Pillar 09: Cyber Security, Data Protection and Regulatory Compliance

- Digital Bank/Technology Platform implemented, the Products and Services offered and the Customer Journey Process created, the Technology Infrastructure created are fully Compliant with Regulatory Guidelines and Cyber-Security Framework of RBI.
- 2) Risk assessment report of the Proposed Digital Platform
- 3) Data protection policy and Framework in line with Regulatory and Govt. Guidelines
- 4) Implementation of counter measures for Mitigation of Risks
- 5) Secure, resilient and CSOC integrated Digital Platform with Best in class security features

Pillar 10: A) Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting

- Data and Analytics current state assessment and future state roadmap
- 2) Implementation of Data & Analytics use cases for identified MVPs
- 3) Streamlining existing Data warehouse of the Bank

B) Performance Monitoring of Business Parameters/ Processes / Reporting Structures and Defining Corrective Measures (SOPs)

- 1) Implementation of the Business performance metrics
- 2) Performance Monitoring Tools/ Application Monitoring Tools for Digital Infrastructure/ Digital Channels
- 3) SOPs

Pillar 11: Human Resource Requirement, Skills Requirement, Knowledge Transfer, Training and Change Management for HR Transformation across the Bank Staff for Digital Business Model

- 1) Skill Gap Assessment for Bank
- 2) Knowledge transfer and sustenance of the changes introduced in Digital Transformation
- 3) Resource Planning
- 4) Change Management to Digital Environment



- 5) Setting up of Digital Knowledge Center
- 6) Training Materials
- 7) KRIs and KPIs for Bank staff

Pillar 12: Vendor and Partner Selection for the deliverables of setting-up of the Digital Bank

End to End RFP process to achieve the Digital Transformation which includes but not limited to:

- Digital Platform for setting of Digital Bank and Payment Ecosystem including SI onboarding.
- 2) Universal App
- 3) Performance Monitoring Tools
- 4) CRM
- 5) Digital Lending (Operating model and Rule engine) with SI
- 6) Digital Wealth Management partners including Mutual Funds/ Insurance/ Online trading.
- 7) FinTech Aggregator/Online Market place partner/ Payment Aggregators/ Account Aggregators / Customer Lifecycle Management Partners
- 8) Collection Management

23. TIMELINES:

- 1) Diagnosis and Design Phase: 3 months (M1-M3) covering below deliverables but not limited to
 - a. Digital Business Strategy and Digital Technology Roadmap for "Digital Bank" / "Neo Bank"
 - b. Defining the Organization Structure with Roles and Responsibilities which are required in a Phased manner
- 2) PMO setup: Should be done in 3 months (M1 to M3)
- 3) Vendor /Partner Selection and Platform Setup: 5 months (M4-M8)
 - a. Build Digital Technology Infrastructure for "Digital Bank"
 - b. Implementation of Universal App
 - c. Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels, Apps, Thresholds for Applications, Systems, Processes etc. Defining Corrective Measures and SOPs
 - d. CRM
 - e. Payment Ecosystem
 - f. Fintech Integration & API Banking
 - g. Collection Management
 - h. Data Analytics

4) Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- I): 4 months (M9- M12)

a. Implementation of Universal App with 10 Customer Journeys (Deposits, Loans, Customer Onboarding, Digital Marketing).



- b. CRM Implementation Marketing
- c. Integrated Customer Care
- d. Collection Management App and process flow
- e. Setting-up of Digital Knowledge Center
- f. Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting
- g. Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure
- h. Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics

5) Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- II): 4 months (M13- M16)

- a. Implementation of 50 Customer Journeys and 20 Shopping experience
- b. CRM Implementation Grievance Handling
- c. Integrated Customer Care
- d. Collection Management Third party tie-ups
- e. Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting
- f. Configuration/Customization of Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure
- g. Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics

6) Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- III): 4 months (M17- M20)

- a. Implementation of remaining Customer Journeys and Shopping experience
- b. Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting
- c. Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics
- d. CRM- Support (Operational support and Technology support)

7) Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- IV): 4 months (M18- M24)

- a. Implementation of the remaining Customer Journeys and shopping experience
- b. Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting
- c. Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics
- d. All the remaining Deliverables as required to build and implement the Digital Bank as per RFP scope.

8) Cyber Security and Regulatory Compliance: Should be on continuous basis throughout the project period of 2 years (M1 to M24)

9) Change Management should be done within the entire project period of 2 years (M1 to M24)

The Consultant may propose change in the priorities of the Deliveries in agreement with the Bank during Strategy phase. It is understood that some of the projects would require a longer time frame i.e. 8-12 months or more however, the Bank and the Consultant need to arrive at scope, coverage and deliverable for each implementation Phase (block of 4 months) to have a clear measurability of the items being taken up for that phase and the impact. It, in turn can be linked with the Payment milestones.



24. List of key professionals

The bidder/Consultant to inform the minimum qualification and experience of the key professionals who shall be deputed to complete the task as envisaged by the Bank.

Bidder has to provide the following information regarding the resource who will be deployed for this project.

The resources should have minimum 2 years of experience of consultancy in relevant service.

The team assigned to the project should contain Experts from the following areas, the list is of indicative nature and can include other Experts as well which the Consultant feel are required to execute such Transformation projects

S.no	Role	Name of the Resource	Educational Qualification	Experience in Details (No. of Years and Field)	Availability (On- site/Offsite)
1	Project Director				
2	Strategy Specialists (Business)				
3	App Designers -UI/UX/CX				
4	Data Analytics Experts				
5	Process Engineers				
	Change Management Special-				
6	ists				
7	Cyber Security Team				
8	FinTech/ Partner ecosystem				
	IT Infrastructure Specialists				
9	(Technology, Sizing)				
	RFP Process, Evaluation and				
10	Price Discovery				
	Any Other Resources required				
11	for the Project				

25. Eligibility Criteria:

The Bidder needs to comply with all the eligibility criteria mentioned below. Non-compliance to any of these criteria would result in outright rejection of the Bidder's proposal. The Bidder is expected to provide proof for each of the points for eligibility evaluation criteria. Any credential detail not accompanied by required relevant proof documents will not be considered for evaluation. All credential letters should be appropriately bound, labeled and segregated in the respective areas. There is no restriction on the number of credentials a Bidder can provide. The decision of the Bank would be final and binding on all the Bidders. Bank may accept or reject an offer without assigning any reason what so ever.



S.	Eligibility Criteria	(Proof of documents required / must
No. 1	The Bidder should be a reputed PSU/ PSE /	be submitted) Valid Certification of Incorporation/
_	partnership firm / LLP/ Private Limited/ Limited	-
	Company having its registered office in India	submission.
	1 , 5 5	
2	Bidder should have minimum turnover of Rs.	CA Certified documentary proof
	150 Crores during the last two financial years in	
	India from consulting services (2019-20 and	submitted. (Annexure-XVII)
2	2020-21).	
3	Bidder should have positive operating Profit in	
	each of the last three financial years, (2018-	the company showing the same should
	19, 2019-20 and 2020-21).	be submitted.(Annexure-XVII)
4	Didder chould have consulting experience of at	A copy of appagament letter/work
_	Bidder should have consulting experience of at least one assignment during last 5 years in the	A copy of engagement letter/work order/ letter of award for each
	nature of digital transformation* ongoing /	assignment to be furnished by the
	completed of Scheduled Commercial Banks /	bidder.
	NBFC / PSU / PSE / BFSI / in India or global	
	having business mix of Rs. 1,50,000 crores and	
	above at the time of project execution.	conversion rate equivalent to INR will
	, ,,	be considered prevailing on the date of
	Digital Transformation includes any two of the	better evaluation date purchase order.
	following :-	·
	Omni-channel Customer Experience	
	Digital Lending	
	 Digital Liabilities 	
	 Digital financial superstore / market place 	
	 Advanced Analytics and Data platform 	
5	Bidder should have minimum staff strength of	An undertaking signed by the company
	at least 200 professionals on its payroll. Of	secretary of the bidder must be
	which, company should have the following	
	qualified professional in their payroll:	as proof of document.
	i. Digital Business	
	ii. Data & Analytics	
	iii. Technology Expert	
	iv. Digital Customer Experience	
6	v. Information Security / Audit The companies bidding for the above RFP,	Self-declaration (Annexure-XVIII)
	should have not been black listed by any of	Sen accidiation (Annexure-Avin)
	Government Authority or Public Sector	
	Undertaking (PSUs). The bidder shall give an	
	undertaking (on their letter head) that they	
	have not been black listed by any of the Govt.	
	• •	
	Authority or PSUs.	



Note:

- 1. The Experience documents/ proofs required for Eligibility and Technical evaluation should be as on last date of Bid Submission.
- 2. In-case of corporate restructuring the earlier entity's incorporation certificate, financial statements, Credentials, etc. may be considered.
- 3. In case of business transfer where bidder has acquired a Business from an entity ("Seller"), work experience credentials of the Seller in relation to the acquired Business may be considered.
- 4. Bidders need to ensure compliance to all the eligibility criteria points. Non-compliance of any of the criteria will entail rejection of the Bid. Copies of the relevant documents/certificates should be submitted as proof in support of the claims made.
- 5. Scheduled commercial Banks do not include regional rural Banks and cooperative Banks.
- 6. Scheduled commercial Banks refer to public sector / scheduled commercial Banks in India only. In any case where abroad experience is being considered, this condition will be not be considered.

26. Bid - Evaluation Process

26.1 Bidder Selection/Evaluation Process:

The Technical Evaluation of only those bidders would be taken up, who are otherwise found eligible in the eligibility criteria laid down in this RFP

The evaluation of technical proposals, among other things, will be based on the following:

- 1. Bidder's financial stability and all eligibility criteria points
- 2. Methodology/Approach proposed for accomplishing the proposed project.
- 3. Professional qualifications and experience of the key staff proposed/ identified for this assignment.
- 4. Prior experience of the bidder in undertaking projects of similar nature.
- 5. Activities / tasks, project planning, resource planning, effort estimate etc.

Various stages of technical evaluation are presented below:

- 1. Matching the clear eligibility criteria
- 2. Short-listing of the bidders based on the fully matched criteria
- 3. Evaluation based on response
- 4. Arriving at the final score on technical proposal

At the sole discretion and determination of the Bank, the Bank may add any other relevant criteria for evaluating the proposals received in response to this RFP.

The technical qualification cut – off for opening of the commercial bid opening would be 70% (70 marks out of 100). Bank may, at its sole discretion, decide to seek more information from the respondents in order to normalize the bids. However, respondents will be notified separately, if such normalization exercise as part of the technical evaluation is resorted to.



26.2 Technical Bid Evaluation Criteria:-

CL NIC		Max.	
SL NO	Technical Evaluation Criteria	Marks	Documents required
	Experience and Credentials in		
	implementation of Digital Transformation		
	/ Setting up of platform for Digital Bank		
	in India done in last 5 years from the date		
	of RFP with -Public Sector Bank/ Private		
	Sector Banks / NBFCs with minimum		
	Total Project duration of 6 months. Both		
	Ongoing as well as Completed Projects		
1	will be considered.		A copy of engagement
			letter/work order/ letter of
	in the below transformation:		award / Completion
	Omni-channel Customer Experience		Certificate with relevant
	Digital Lending		details for each assignment to
	Digital Liabilities		be furnished by the bidder.
	Digital Fintech partnerships / Online		
	market place		Client References on Bidders
	Advanced Analytics and Data platform	35	Letter head (Annexure -XIV)
	Bidder experience in Public / Private		
	sector Bank with large scale		
	Transformation projects of substantial		
	value of the consultancy project with		
2	minimum Project duration of 6 months		A copy of engagement
_	which includes ongoing as well as		letter/work order/ letter of
	completed projects with PSBs having		award/ Completion Certificate
	business mix of Rs.1,50,000 crore and		with relevant details for each
	above during the last 5 years as on the		assignment to be furnished by
	date of RFP.	15	the bidder. (Annexure-XIV)
	Approach and Methodology		
	Understanding of the Bank and Scope		
	of the RFP		
	Quality of ideas / solutions proposed to		
3	address Bank's requirements		
	• Approach for implementation,		
	methodologies, milestones, timelines,		
	practicality of the solutions		
	• Deliverables Proposed for various		
	Business Parameters		
	Project plan and Deliverable plan	30	Bidder Presentation



	 Tools and techniques, standard operating procedures and best practices to be adopted. Risks and mitigations envisaged 		
	Plan for transfer of capabilities and knowledge, change management and Sustenance of the impact		
4	 Plan of building capabilities to the different layers of the Bank and Knowledge transfer. Approach for Sustainability plan Training and hand-holding of key Resources of the Bank Relevant experience of such Transformation in other Public Sector Bank/ Private Sector Banks 	10	Bidder Presentation
	Key resources/ proposed team profile to be deployed for the Project. Experience and in-house expertise in following areas :		
5	 Relevant Experience and profile of Program Manager, Key Resources and other Team members proposed for Onsite in the Project. 		
	 Team deployment plan by module/ sub-module Capability and Specific Expertise relevant to the Project. 	10	Profile of the employees along with name, qualification, experience should be furnished on the company's letter head.(Annexure-XVI)

The Bidder Technical presentation should cover specifically the 12 pillars of the Scope of Work broadly including the following aspects (wherever applicable):

- Understanding of the Scope
- Business Strategy Articulation
- > Technology Implementation Plan
- > Approach Methodology
- Cyber Security, Data Protection, Regulatory Compliance
- Experience in other Banks of Similar Digital Transformation Assignments
- > Change Management approach
- Expected Business outcome of the same.



Bidder to

- ✓ submit 1 set of colored printout (hardcopy) of the Presentation on the last day of Bid Submission in addition to the online Bid submissions.
- ✓ submit 2 set of colored printouts (hardcopy) of the final presentation document to the Bank on the day of presentation and submit the Soft Copy of same to the Bank.

Minimum Qualifying Score will be 70 percentage of the Technical Evaluation Criteria.

Note:-

- 1. For substantiating the credentials bidders to submit proof of documents wherever applicable.
- 2. For Substantiating the credentials of resources proposed for deployment in the project bidder has to submit CVs of resources and Declaration by Authorized signatory stating the experience for each clause

26.3 Technical Bid Evaluation Methodology

The Respondent will be invited by the Bank for a presentation on their Technical Bid. The Bank will assign marks for the technical evaluation based on the Technical Bid Marking criteria and the presentation made to the Bank's technical evaluation committee and a team of executives from Bank. Bank's committee will evaluate the criteria and will take a final call whether to accept or reject any credential. The Bank's decision will be final and binding on the bidder.

The Technical Score will be calculated based on the Technical Bid Marking Criteria.

Respondents scoring a minimum of 70 marks in the technical bid shall be considered for commercial bid opening. The Bank's decision will be final in this regard.

Also the Bank may, at its sole discretion, decide to seek more information from the bidders in order to normalize the bids. However, bidders will be notified separately, if such normalization exercise is resorted to.

26.4 Techno-Commercial Evaluation:

The score(s) will be calculated for all technically qualified bidders using the formula:-

$$S = (0.2 \times \frac{C_{minimum}}{C_{quoted}}) + (0.8 \times \frac{T_{obtained}}{T_{highest}})$$

(Minimum Commercial Quote/Quoted Price) x 20% + (Technical Score/Highest Technical Score) x 80%

(Technical will carry 80% weightage and Commercial will carry weightage of 20%) Highest scores so obtained using the above method shall be declared as successful bidders.

In case of tie-up in Techno-Commercial evaluation score, the bidder scoring highest technical score will be declared as successful bidder.



Bidders to note that:

- The Bidder should quote the Best Competitive Commercial Bid.
- ii. In case there is variation between numbers and words; the value mentioned in words would be considered.
- iii. In the event the Bidder has not quoted or has omitted any mandatory product or service required for the Solution it shall be deemed that the Bidder shall provide the product or service at no additional cost to the Bank.
- iv. Please note that in the event of the Bank conducting a normalization exercise, the bids submitted after normalization would be evaluated as per the evaluation methodology.
- v. Bank's committee will evaluate the Technical Evaluation criteria and will decide whether to accept or reject any submission. Committee's decision will be final and binding on the bidder.
- vi. Bank reserves the option to Negotiate with the successful bidder that is the Bidder scoring highest in Techno-commercials.

Note:

- 1. Bidder must take care in filling price information in the Commercial Offer, to ensure that there are no typographical or arithmetic errors.
- 2. The price would be inclusive of all applicable taxes under the Indian law like customs duty, freight, forwarding, insurance, delivery, etc. but exclusive of only applicable GST, which shall be paid / reimbursed on actual basis on production of bills with GSTIN. Any increase in GST will be paid in actuals by the Bank or any new tax introduced by the government will also be paid by the Bank. The entire benefits / advantages, arising out of fall in prices, taxes, duties or any other reason, must be passed on to Bank. The price quoted by the bidder should not change due to exchange rate fluctuations, inflation, market conditions, and increase in custom duty. The Bank will not pay any out of pocket expense. No escalation in price quoted is permitted for any reason whatsoever. Prices quoted must be firm till the completion of the contract.
- 3. If there is a discrepancy between percentage and amount, the amount calculated as per the stipulated percentage basis shall prevail.
- 4. Where there is a discrepancy between the amount mentioned in the bid and the line item total present in the schedule of prices, the amount obtained on totaling the line items in the Bill of Materials will prevail.
- 5. The amount stated in the correction form, adjusted in accordance with the above procedure, shall be considered as binding, unless it causes the overall price to rise, in which case the bid price shall prevail.
- 6. If there is a discrepancy in the total, the correct total shall be arrived at by Bank.
- 7. In case the bidder does not accept the correction of the errors as stated above, the bid shall be rejected.
- 8. Bank may, at its sole discretion, decide to seek more information from the respondents in order to normalize the bids. However, respondents will be notified separately, if such normalization exercise as part of the technical evaluation is resorted to.



- 9. All liability related to non-compliance of the minimum wages requirement and any other law will be responsibility of the bidder.
- 10. The highest technical score bidder shall not automatically qualify for becoming selected bidder and for award of contract by the Bank.
- 11. The Bank shall not incur any liability to the affected bidder on account of such rejection.
- 12. The final decision on the successful bidder will be taken by the Bank. The implementation of the project will commence upon acceptance of PO between the Bank and the selected bidder based on the evaluation

27. Payment Terms

The term of the contract will be for 24 months. The bidder must accept the payment terms proposed by the Bank as proposed in this section.

SL		% of the
NO	Payment Milestone	TCO
	<u>YEAR 1</u>	
1	Diagnosis and Design Phase: 3 months (M1-M3) covering below deliverables but not limited to -	5
	a) Digital Business Strategy and Digital Technology Roadmap for "Digital Bank"/ "Neo Bank"	
	b) Defining the Organization Structure with Roles and Responsibilities which are required in a Phased manner	
	·	
2	PMO setup: Should be done in 3 months (M1 to M3)	5
3	Vendor /Partner Selection and Platform Setup: 5 months (M4-M8)	20
	a) Build Digital Technology Infrastructure for "Digital Bank"	3
	b) Implementation of Universal App	3
	c) Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure, Channels,	
	Apps, Thresholds for Applications, Systems, Processes etc. Defining Cor-	
	rective Measures and SOPs	3
	d) CRM	3
	e) Payment Ecosystem	3
	f) Fintech Integration & API Banking	3
	g) Data Analytics & Collection Management	2
4	Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- I): 4 months (M9- M12)	16
	a) Implementation of Universal App with 10 Customer Journeys (Deposits,	
	Loans, Customer Onboarding, Digital Marketing).	3
	b) CRM Implementation – Marketing	3
	c) Integrated Customer Care	3
	d) Collection Management – App and process flow	2
	1 27 TILLIAN WAR AND	



	e) Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting	2
	f) Setting-up of Digital Knowledge Center	1
	g) Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure	1
	h) Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics	1
5	Year 1 -Performance cum Business Outcome as under through Digital Mode:	4
	Business Growth by 3,000 crores in Total RAM	3
	SMA reduction by 10 %	1
	YEAR 1 TOTAL	50
	<u>YEAR 2</u>	
6	Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- II): 4 months (M13- M16)	15
	_	
	a) Implementation of 50 Customer Journeys and 20 Shopping experience	3
	b) CRM Implementation – Grievance Handling	3
	c)) Integrated Customer Care	3
	d) Collection Management – Third party tieups	2
	e) Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting	2
	f) Configuration/Customisation of Performance Monitoring Tools for all Digital Infrastructure	1
	g) Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics	1
7	Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- III): 4 months (M17- M20)	10
	a) Implementation of remaining Customer Journeys and Shopping experience	3
	b) Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting	3
	c) CRM- Support (Operational support and Technology support)	3
	d) Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics	1
8	Implementation / Deliveries (Phase- IV): 4 months (M18- M24)	10
	a) Implementation of the remaining Customer Journeys and shopping experience	3
	b) Data Analytics/Dashboards/MIS/Reporting	2
	c) Business Impact Analysis and Performance Metrics	2
	d) All the remaining Deliverables as required to build and implement the	3
	Digital Bank as per RFP scope.	3
9	Cyber Security and Regulatory Compliance: Should be on continuous basis throughout the project period of 2 years (M1 to M24)	5



10	Change Management should be done within the entire project period of 2 years (M1 to M24)	4
	Year 2 -Performance cum Business Outcome as under through Digital	
11	Mode:	6
	Business Growth by 12,000 crores in Total RAM	3
	CASA growth- 5% YOY growth	2
	SMA reduction by 15 %	1
	YEAR 2 TOTAL	50

10% of the payment is on performance measured through the Business Outcomes which will be evaluated by the Bank.

The indicative areas to be taken up for Revamping / New Customer Journeys for which Performance to be achieved is as under:

- 1) Loans Home Loan, Gold Loan, Mortgage Loan, Personal Loan, Education Loan, MSME Loans.
- 2) CASA Growth
- 3) Third Party Product- Fee Based income

In addition to the TCO (i.e. over and above the TCO) Bank will incentivize / reward the Consultant for Timely Implementation:

·	
Incentive Scheme	Incentive Amount
First Year- Before time Delivery and Implementation of the Year	
1 milestones (Creating Best in class Customer Journeys and	
Implementation of Year 1 milestones in 11 months)	Rs 1 crore
Second Year- Before time Delivery and Implementation of the	
Year 2 milestones (Creating Best in class Customer Journeys and	
Implementation of Year 2 milestones in 11 months)	Rs 1 crore

28. Other Payment Terms

- At all times Bank would be paying only for the services/ application modules utilized by the Bank or deployed in production. At no point, Bank would pay for the services/ modules that are not deployed for the Bank's use
- 2. The Bidder recognizes that all payments to the bidder under this RFP and subsequent agreement are linked to and dependent on successful achievement and acceptance of milestones/ deliverables/ activities set out in the project plan and therefore any delay in achievement of such milestones/ deliverables/ activities shall automatically result in delay of such corresponding payment.



3. The reasons like non-familiarity with the site conditions and / or existing IT infrastructure will not be considered as a reason for any delay or extra claims whatsoever.

Any objection/ dispute to the amounts invoiced in the bill shall be raised by the Bank within 30 days from the date of receipt of the invoice. Upon settlement of disputes with respect to any disputed invoice(s), the Bank will make payment within reasonable time (not exceeding 60 days) after the settlement of such disputes. However any omission/ fact not known at that point of time, Bank shall have the right to raise the dispute at a later point of time. All out of pocket expenses, travelling, boarding and lodging expenses for the entire Term of this RFP and subsequent agreement is included in the amounts and the Bidder shall not be entitled to charge any additional costs on account of any items or services or by way of any out of pocket expenses, including travel, boarding and lodging etc.

29. Key Guidelines

- 1. Bidder's proposal should strictly conform to the specifications of this RFP.
- 2. Proposals not conforming to the specifications will be rejected subject to the Bank's discretion. Any incomplete or ambiguous terms/ conditions/ quotes may result in disqualification of the offer at Bank's discretion. The bidder has to offer specific remarks for technical requirements and clearly confirm compliance. Any remarks/observations on technical requirements should be clearly informed in remarks column.
- 3. All pages should be numbered (like 1/ xxx, 2/ xxx etc...here xxx is last page number of bid document) and signed by the authorized signatory under the company seal.
- 4. Technical bid documents are to be properly structured.
- 5. Bank reserves the right to reject any or all proposals submitted by various bidders as part of response to this RFP. Similarly, it reserves the right not to include any bidder in the final short-list.
- 6. Tendering process need not be cancelled merely on the grounds that a single tender was received provided that the single bid received is evaluated to be substantially responsive and deemed fit for award. Bank reserves right to proceed and award the tender to single bidder in case only one bidder participates in the tender / qualifies in the technical bid evaluation. Bank can negotiate with such single bidder, if required.

30. Submission of Bids

- All responses received after the due date/time be considered late and would be liable to be rejected. E-procurement portal will not allow lodgment of RFP response after the deadline. It should be clearly noted that the Bank has no obligation to accept or act upon any reason for late submission of response to RFP. The Bank has no liability to any Respondent who lodges a late RFP response for any reason whatsoever.
- 2. "Cost of Tender Document" may be paid through NEFT favouring CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA, BANK ACCOUNT NO. 3287810289 IFSC CODE CBIN0283154 or by way of Bankers Cheque/Demand Draft/Pay Order favouring Central Bank of India, payable at Mumbai, which is non-refundable, must be submitted separately along with RFP response. The Bank may, at its discretion, reject any vendor where application money has not been furnished with RFP response.



- The details of the transaction viz. scanned copy of the receipt is required to be uploaded on e-procurement website at the time of final online bid submission The RFP response without the proof of amount towards Application Money / Bid Security are liable to be rejected
- 4. Bid Security Undertaking / Earnest Money Deposit: "Earnest Money Deposit" shall be paid through NEFT (National Electronic Fund Transfer) favouring CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA, BANK ACCOUNT NO. 3287810289, IFSC CODE CBIN0283154 or by way of Bankers Cheque/Demand Draft/Pay Order favouring Central Bank of India, payable at Mumbai, or a Bank Guarantee of an equal amount issued by a Commercial Bank (other than Central Bank of India) located in India, in the format provided in the RFP.

31. Opening of Bids

Bids received within the prescribed closing date and time will be opened through On-line mode.

The bids shall be opened in 2 phases:

In Phase 1, technical bid including the Confirmation of Eligibility Criteria shall be opened as per the schedule given in the RFP.

In Phase 2, Commercial Bids of only bidders who meet the Technical Evaluation cut-off shall be opened. The results of the Financial Bids of the Bidders shall be available on the e-Tendering Portal after the completion of opening process

32. Proposal Modification

No additions or changes to any bidder's proposal will be allowed after the deadline for bidders to submit their proposals, unless such modification is specifically requested by Bank.

33. Clarification of Bids

During the bid evaluation, the Bank may, at its discretion, ask the bidders for clarifications with respect to their bids. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the price or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered or permitted. Bank has the right to disqualify the bidder(s) whose clarifications are found not suitable for the requirement according to the scope of the work.

34. Result Notification

All bidders will be communicated of any decision made with respect to their RFP response as soon as practical. Bank will not be obliged to provide reasons for acceptance/ rejection of any response.

35. Cost of Responses

Bank will not be liable for any costs or expenses incurred by the bidders arising in any way from the preparation and submission of the RFP response and any matter concerning the RFP is to be at the bidder's sole risk, cost and expense

36. No commitment to accept lowest or any bid

The Bank shall be under no obligation to accept the lowest or any other offer received in response to this tender notice and shall be entitled to reject any or all offers including those



received late or incomplete. Bank reserves the right to make changes in the terms and conditions of purchase. Bank will be under no obligation to have discussions with any bidder, and/or entertain any representation.

37. Correction of Errors

Bidders are advised to exercise greatest care in entering the pricing figures. No corrigenda or requests for prices to be corrected will be entertained after the bids are opened. If there are any corrections in the bid document, the authorized signatory should initial them all, failing which the figures for such item shall not be considered. Discrepancies in bids will be corrected as follows:

- 1. Where there is a discrepancy between the amounts in figures and in words, the amount in words shall prevail
- 2. Where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the line item total resulting from multiplying the unit rate by the quantity, the unit rate will govern unless, in the opinion of Bank, there is an obvious error such as a misplacement of a decimal point, in which case the line item total will prevail
- 3. Where there is a discrepancy between the amount mentioned in the bid and the line item total present in the schedule of prices, the amount obtained on totaling the line items in the Bill of Materials will prevail
- 4. The amount stated in the correction form, adjusted in accordance with the above procedure, shall be considered as binding, unless it causes the overall price to rise, in which case the bid price shall prevail.
- 5. Based on the Bank's requirements as listed in this document, the bidder should identify and offer the best-suited solution / bill of material for the product that would meet the Bank's requirements and quote for the same.

38. Bid Validity Period

The offer should hold good for a period of 120 days from the last date of bid submission.

39. Addendum/ Corrigendum

- 1. Bank may issue an Addendum/Corrigendum from time to time and at any time prior to the Closing Date.
- 2. Any Addendum/Corrigendum that may be issued to clarify the RFP or to effect modifications to the RFP, including the Scope of Work and SLAs shall be published in Bank's website.
- 3. To the extent there is any inconsistency between an Addendum/Corrigendum and this RFP, the Addendum/Corrigendum will prevail and if between two or more Addenda/Corrigendum, the last issued Addendum/Corrigendum will prevail

40. Pre-Bid Meeting

For clarification of doubts of the bidders on issues related to this RFP, the Bank intends to hold a Pre-Bid Meeting on the date and time as indicated in the RFP. Access to pre-bid meeting would be given only to those bidders, who have submitted proof of having remitted the tender fee or copy of valid MSME certificate, if claiming exemption.

For any clarification with respect to this RFP, the bidder may send an email to cmitdlc@centralBank.co.in and smitdlc@centralBank.co.in . The format to be used for seeking



clarification is mentioned in Pre-bid Query Format as per annexures. It may be noted that all queries, clarifications, questions etc., relating to this RFP, technical or otherwise, must be in writing only and should be to the designated e-mail ID as stated earlier

Written requests for clarification may be submitted to the Bank as per the schedule mentioned in the RFP prior to pre-bid meeting and clarifications for such queries shall be provided by Bank or its representative in the meeting. It may be noted that no queries of any bidder shall be entertained after the last date for submission of queries via e-mail. Only two authorized representatives of the bidders who have purchased the RFP document will be allowed to attend the meeting. Bank may or may not respond to all the queries of the bidder.

41. Procedure for submission of online bids

41.1 Instructions to Bidders – e tendering

The Bidders participating through e-Tendering for the first time, for Central Bank of India will have to complete the Online Registration Process on the portal. All the bidders interested in participating in the online e-Tendering process are required to procure Class II or Class III Digital e-Token having -2-certificates inside it, one for Signing/Verification purpose and another for Encryption/Decryption purpose. The tender should be prepared & submitted online using the bidder's authorized individual's (Individual certificate is allowed for proprietorship firms) Digital e-Token. If any assistance is required regarding e-Tendering (registration / upload / download/ Bid Preparation / Bid Submission), please contact on the support numbers given in the support details.

41.2. Registration Process for Bidders

- a) Open the URL: https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC/
- b) On Right hand side, Click and save the Manual "Bidder Manual for Bidders to participate on e-tender"
- c) Register yourself with all the required details properly.
- d) TRAINING: Agency appointed by the Bank will provide user manual and demo / training for the prospective bidders
- e) LOG IN NAME & PASSWORD: Each Vendor / Bidder will be assigned a Unique User Name & Password by the agency appointed by the Bank. The Bidders are requested to change the Password and edit the information in the Registration Page after the receipt of initial Password from the agency appointed by the Bank.

GENERAL TERMS & CONDITIONS: Bidders are required to read the "Terms and Conditions" section of the portal (of the agency concerned, using the Login IDs and passwords given to them.



Bid Submission Mode.	https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC Through e- tendering portal (Class II or Class III Digital Certificate with both Signing & Encryption is required for tender participation)		
Support person and phone number for e-	e-Procurement Technologies Limited		
tender service provider for any help in	Technical Support Team		
accessing the website and uploading the tender documents or any other related	Mr. Sujith Nair: 079 68136857 sujith@eptl.in		
queries.	Ms. Geeta : 079 90334460		
	geeta@auctiontiger.net		
	Ms.Khushboo : 09510813528		
	khushboo.mehta@eptl.in		
	Ms. Pooja : 09328931942 pooja.shah@eptl.in		
	Ms. Komal : 07904407997 komal.d@eptl.in		
	Mr Nandan Valera : 9081000427 nandan.v@eptl.in		
	Ms Vrusha Soni : 9904407997 vrusha@eptl.in		
	Mobile Numbers: +91-9904407997 9081000427		

Note: please note Support team will be contacting through email and whenever required through phone call as well. Depending on nature of assistance support team will contact on the priority basis. It will be very convenient for bidder to schedule their online demo in advance with support team to avoid last minute rush.

- f) All bids made from the Login ID given to the bidder will be deemed to have been made by the bidder.
- g) BIDS PLACED BY BIDDER: The bid of the bidder will be taken to be an offer to sell. Bids once made by the bidder cannot be cancelled. The bidder is bound to sell the material as mentioned above at the price that they bid.

41.3 Preparation & Submission of Bids

The Bids (Eligibility Cum Technical as well as Commercial) shall have to be prepared and subsequently submitted online only. Bids not submitted "ON LINE" shall be summarily rejected. No other form of submission shall be permitted.

41.4 Dos and Donts for Bidder

- Registration process for new Bidder's should be completed at the earliest
- The e-Procurement portal is open for upload of documents with immediate effect Hence Bidders are advised to start the process of upload of bid documents well in advance.
- Bidder has to prepare for submission of their bid documents online well in advance as the upload process of soft copy of the bid documents requires encryption (large files take longer



time to encrypt) and upload of these files to e-procurement portal depends upon bidder's infrastructure and connectivity.

- To avoid last minute rush for upload bidder is required to start the upload for all the documents required for online submission of bid one week in advance.
- Bidder to initiate few documents uploads during the start of the RFP submission and help required for uploading the documents / understanding the system should be taken up with e-procurement bidder well in advance.
- Bidder should not raise request for extension of time on the last day of submission due to non-submission of their Bids on time as Bank will not be in a position to provide any support at the last minute as the portal is managed by e-procurement service provider.
- Bidder should not raise request for offline submission or late submission since only online e-Procurement submission is accepted.
- Part submission of bids by the Bidder's will not be processed and will be rejected.

41.5 Terms & Conditions of Online Submission

- 1. Bank has decided to determine L1 through bids submitted on Bank's E-Tendering website https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC. Bidders shall bear the cost of registration on the Bank's e-tendering portal. Rules for web portal access are as follows:
- 2. Bidder should be in possession of CLASS II or CLASS III-Digital Certificate in the name of company/bidder with capability of signing and encryption for participating in the e-tender. Bidders are advised to verify their digital certificates with the service provider at least two days before due date of submission and confirm back to Bank.
- 3. Bidders at their own responsibility are advised to conduct a mock drill by coordinating with the e-tender service provider before the submission of the technical bids.
- 4. E-Tendering will be conducted on a specific web portal as detailed in (schedule of bidding process) of this RFP meant for this purpose with the help of the Service Provider identified by the Bank as detailed in (schedule of bidding process) of this RFP.
- 5. Bidders will be participating in E-Tendering event from their own office / place of their choice. Internet connectivity /browser settings and other paraphernalia requirements shall have to be ensured by Bidder themselves.
- 6. In the event of failure of their internet connectivity (due to any reason whatsoever it may be) the service provider or Bank is not responsible.
- 7. In order to ward-off such contingent situation, Bidders are advised to make all the necessary arrangements / alternatives such as back –up power supply, connectivity whatever required so that they are able to circumvent such situation and still be able to participate in the E-Tendering Auction successfully.
- 8. However, the vendors are requested to not to wait till the last moment to quote their bids to avoid any such complex situations.
- 9. Failure of power at the premises of bidders during the E-Tendering cannot be the cause for not participating in the E-Tendering.
- 10. On account of this, the time for the E-Tendering cannot be extended and BANK is not responsible for such eventualities.
- 11. Bank and / or Service Provider will not have any liability to Bidders for any interruption or delay in access to site of E-Tendering irrespective of the cause.
- 12. Bank's e-tendering website will not allow any bids to be submitted after the deadline for submission of bids. In the event of the specified date and time for the submission of bids, being declared a holiday for the Bank, e-tendering website will receive the bids up to the appointed time on the next working day. Extension / advancement of submission date and time will be at the sole discretion of the Bank.
- 13. During the submission of bid, if any bidder faces technical issues and is unable to submit the bid, in such case the Bank reserves its right at its sole discretion but is not obliged to grant extension for bid submission by verifying the merits of the case and after checking necessary details from



Service provider.

- 14. Utmost care has been taken to reduce discrepancy between the information contained in etendering portal and this tender document. However, in event of any such discrepancy, the terms and conditions contained in this tender document shall take precedence.
- 15. Bidders are suggested to attach all eligibility criteria documents with the Annexures in the technical bid.

41.6 Guidelines to Contractors on the operations of Electronic Tendering System of Central Bank of India

41.6.1 Pre-requisites to participate in the Tenders

Registration of Bidders on Electronic Tendering System on Portal of CBI: The Bidders Non Registered in Central Bank of India and interested in participating in the e-Tendering process of CBI shall be required to enroll on the Electronic Tendering System. To enroll Bidder has to generate User ID and password on the "https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC"

Registration of New bidders: https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC/bidderregistration

The Bidders may obtain the necessary information on the process of Enrollment either from Helpdesk Support Team: 079-68136815, 9879996111 or may download User Manual from Electronic Tendering System for CBI. i.e. https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC

41.6.2 Preparation of Bid & Guidelines of Digital Certificate

The Bid Data that is prepared online is required to be encrypted and the hash value of the Bid Data is required to be signed electronically using a Digital Certificate (Class – II or Class – III). This is required to maintain the security of the Bid Data and also to establish the identity of the Bidder transacting on the System. This Digital Certificate should be having Two Pair (1. Sign Verification 2. Encryption)

The Digital Certificates are issued by an approved Certifying Authority authorized by the Controller of Certifying Authorities of Government of India through their Authorized Representatives upon receipt of documents required to obtain a Digital Certificate.

Bid data / information for a particular Tender may be submitted only using the Digital Certificate.

Certificate which is used to encrypt the data / information and Signing Digital Certificate to sign the hash value during the Online Submission of Tender stage. In case, during the process of preparing and submitting a Bid for a particular Tender, the Bidder loses his / her Digital Signature Certificate (i.e. due to virus attack, hardware problem, operating system problem); he / she may not be able to submit the Bid online. Hence, the Users are advised to store his / her Digital Certificate securely and if possible, keep a backup at safe place under adequate security to be used in case of need.

In case of online tendering, if the Digital Certificate issued to an Authorized User of a Partnership Firm is used for signing and submitting a bid, it will be considered equivalent to a no objection certificate / power of attorney to that User to submit the bid on behalf of the Partnership Firm. The Partnership Firm has to authorize a specific individual via an authorization certificate signed by a partner of the firm (and in case the applicant is a partner, another partner in the same form is required to authorize) to use the digital certificate as per Indian Information Technology Act, 2000 and subsequent amendment.

Unless the Digital Certificate is revoked, it will be assumed to represent adequate authority of the Authority User to bid on behalf of the Firm for the Tenders processed on the Electronic Tender Management System of Central Bank of India as per Indian Information Technology Act, 2000 and subsequent amendment. The Digital Signature of this Authorized User will be binding on the Firm. It shall be the responsibility of Partners of the Firm to inform the Certifying Authority or Sub

Certifying Authority, if the Authorized User changes, and apply for a fresh Digital Signature



Certificate. The procedure for application of a Digital Signature Certificate will remain the same for the new Authorized User.

The same procedure holds true for the Authorized Users in a Private / Public Limited Company. In this case, the Authorization Certificate will have to be signed by the Director of the Company or the Reporting Authority of the Applicant.

The bidder should Ensure while procuring new digital certificate that they procure a pair of certificates (two certificates) one for the purpose of Digital Signature, Non-Repudiation and another for Key Encryption.

41.6.3 Recommended Hardware and Internet Connectivity

To operate on the Electronic Tendering System, the Bidder are recommended to use Computer System with at least 1 GB of RAM and broadband connectivity with minimum 512 kbps bandwidth. However, Computer Systems with latest i3 / i5 Intel Processors and 3G connection is recommended for better performance.

Operating System Requirement: Windows 7 and above Browser Requirement (Compulsory): Internet Explorer Version 9 (32 bit) and above and System Access with Administrator Rights.

Toolbar / Add on / Pop up blocker

Users should ensure that there is no software installed on the computers which are to be used for using the website that might interfere with the normal operation of their Internet browser. Users have to ensure that they do not use any pop-up blockers, such as those provided by Internet Explorer and complementary software, like for example the Google tool bar. This might, in certain cases depending on users' settings, prevent the access of the EAS application.

41.6.4 Online viewing of Detailed Notice Inviting Tenders

The Bidders can view the Detailed Tender Notice along with the Time Schedule (Key Dates) for all the Live Tenders released by CBI on the home page of CBI e-Tendering Portal on https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC.

41.6.5 Download of Tender Documents:

The Pre-qualification / Main Bidding Documents are available for free downloading. However, to participate in the online tender, the bidder must purchase the bidding documents via Demand Draft mode by filling the cost of tender form fee.

41.6.6 Online Submission of Tender

Submission of Bids will be preceded by Online Submission of Tender with digitally signed Bid Hashes (Seals) within the Tender Time Schedule (Key dates) published in the Detailed Notice Inviting Tender. The Bid Data is to be prepared in the templates provided by the Tendering Authority of CBI. The templates may be either form based, extensible tables and / or unloadable documents. In the form based type of templates and extensible table type of templates, the Bidders are required to enter the data and encrypt the data/documents using the Digital Certificate / Encryption Tool.

In case Unloadable document type of templates, the Bidders are required to select the relevant document / compressed file (containing multiple documents) already uploaded in the briefcase.

Notes:

- a) The Bidders upload a single documents unloadable option.
- b) The Bid hash values are digitally signed using valid class II or Class III Digital Certificate issued any Certifying Authority. The Bidders are required to obtain Digital Certificate in advance.



- c) The bidder may modify bids before the deadline for Online Submission of Tender as per Time Schedule mentioned in the Tender documents.
- d) This stage will be applicable during both. Pre-bid / Pre-qualification and Financial Bidding Processes.

The documents submitted by bidders must be encrypted using document encryption tool which available for download under Download section on https://centralbank.abcprocure.com/EPROC

Steps to encrypt and upload a document:

- Select Action: Encryption -> Tender ID: (enter desired tender ID) -> Envelope: (Technical / Price Bid) -> Add File: (Select desired document to be encrypted) -> Save File(s) to: (select desired location for encrypted file to save).
- After successful encryption, format of encrypted file will change to .enc which is required to be uploaded by bidders.
- After encryption bidders are required to upload document as per the mandatory list mentioned in the envelope i.e Technical / Commercial.

Note: Bank and e-Procurement Technologies Limited shall not be liable & responsible in any manner whatsoever for my/our failure to access & bid on the e-tender platform due to loss of internet connectivity, electricity failure, virus attack, problems with the PC, any other unforeseen circumstances etc. before or during the event. Bidders are advised to ensure system availability and prepare their bid well before time to avoid last minute rush. Bidder can fix a call with support team members in case guidance is required by calling on below mentioned numbers.

Bidders need to take extra care while mentioning tender ID, entering incorrect ID will not allow Bank to decrypt document.

41.6.7Close for Bidding:

After the expiry of the cut- off time of Online Submission of Tender stage to be completed by the Bidders has lapsed, the Tender will be closed by the Tender Authority.

41.6.8 Online Final Confirmation:

After submitting all the documents bidders need to click on "Final Submission" tab. System will give pop up "You have successfully completed your submission" that assures submission completion

42. Errors and Omissions

On any issue or area of material concern respecting e-Procurement not specifically dealt with in these Business Rules, the decision of the Bank shall be final and binding on all concerned.

43. Award of Contract

Bank reserves the sole right to reject or accept any and all quotations, whether solicited or unsolicited, or to negotiate separately with any Bidder in any manner deemed necessary at its sole discretion. This right includes award of a contract for only part of the scope of work. Bank reserves the right to waive infirmities and any irregularities in RFP Responses received and to accept any portion of a response or all items bid or to accept modifications to any RFP Response. Following the evaluation, contract may be awarded to the bidder whose bid meets the requirements of this RFP and provides the best value to the Bank from both a techno-functional and commercial point of view. The Bank may award the contract to a single vendor or award only a part of the scope to a vendor.

The acceptance of the bid, subject to contract, will be communicated by way of placing a purchase order in writing at the address supplied by the bidder in the bid document. Any change



of address of the bidder should therefore be notified promptly to the Deputy General Manager-Department of Information Technology at the address given in this RFP

44. Rejection of Bids

The Bank reserves the right to reject any or all the bids or scrap the bidding process at any stage without assigning any reason. However, the participation fee / tender cost will not be refunded.

45. Signing of Contract

The Successful Bidder shall be required to enter into a contract with Bank, within thirty (30) days of the award of the Contract or within such extended period, as may be specified by Bank. The Contract will be based on this RFP, Purchase Order and the corrigendum. However, if any new Terms & conditions are proposed by the Bank, the same shall be discussed & mutually agreed. However the terms and conditions of purchase order and RFP shall constitute a binding contract till such a contract is executed.

46. Legal Compliance

The Successful Bidder hereto agrees that it shall comply with all applicable union, state and local laws, ordinances, regulations and codes in performing its obligations hereunder, including the procurement of license, permits and certificates and payment of taxes where required. If at any time during the term of this agreement, the Bank is informed or information comes to the Bank's attention that the Successful bidder is or may be in violation of any law, ordinance, regulation, or code (or if it is so decreed or adjudged by any court, tribunal or other authority), the Bank shall be entitled to terminate this agreement with immediate effect.

- The Successful bidder shall maintain all proper records, particularly but without limitation accounting records, required by any law, code, practice or corporate policy applicable to it from time to time including records, returns and applicable documents under the Labor Legislation.
- 2. The Successful bidder shall ensure payment of minimum wages to persons engaged by it as fixed from time to time under the Minimum Wages Act, 1948. In case the same is not paid, the liability under the act shall solely rest with the Successful Bidder

47. Governing Law and resolution of dispute

All disputes or differences whatsoever arising between the parties out of or in relation to the construction meaning and operation or effect of the Contract / Tender Documents or breach thereof shall be settled amicably. If, however, the parties are not able to solve them amicably, the same shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the applicable national laws, and the award made in pursuance thereof shall be binding on the parties. Any dispute, controversy or claims, arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the breach, termination or in validity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration of a sole arbitrator jointly appointed by the Parties, or if the Parties are unable to Agree upon an arbitrator, to the arbitration panel of 3 (three) arbitrators, 1(one) to be appointed by each disputing Party and the third to be appointed by the 2(two) arbitrators so appointed. The arbitration shall be governed by the Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996 or modification, amendment, consolidation or re-enactment thereof. Any appeal will be subject of the exclusive jurisdiction of courts at Mumbai and the language of the arbitration proceedings and that of all documents and communication between the parties shall be in English. The laws applicable to this contract shall be the laws in force in India. The

contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with Indian law.



The Successful Bidder shall continue work under the Contract during the arbitration proceedings unless otherwise directed in writing by the Bank or unless the matter is such that the work cannot possibly be continued until the decision of the arbiter, as the case may be, is obtained. The venue of the arbitration shall be in Mumbai

48. Amendment to Contract

No variation in or modification of the conditions of the contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties

49. Correspondence and Notices

Any correspondence or notice from one party to another under the terms of the contract shall be served by hand and confirmed in writing to the party's address. A notice shall be effective from the date when delivered through email / post.

50. General Terms and Conditions

Apart from those guidelines, the bidders who wish to submit responses to this RFP should note that they should abide by all the terms and conditions contained in the RFP. If the responses contain any extraneous conditions put in by the respondents, such responses may be disqualified and may not be considered for the selection process.

51. Execution of SLA/NDA

The Service Provider (SP) and Bank should execute (a) A Service Level Agreement, which would include all the services and terms and conditions of the services to be extended as detailed herein and as may be prescribed by the Bank and (b) Non-disclosure Agreement.

52. Governing Language

All correspondences and other documents pertaining to the contract shall be in English

53. Applicable Law

The Contract shall be governed and interpreted in accordance with laws enforced in India

54. Authorized Signatory

The selected bidder shall indicate the authorized signatories who can discuss and correspond with the Bank, with regard to the obligations under the contract.

55. Applicable Law and Jurisdiction of court

The Contract with the selected bidder shall be governed in accordance with the Laws of India for the time being enforced and will be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of Courts at Mumbai (with the exclusion of all other Courts).

56. Cancellation of Contract and Compensation

The Bank reserves the right to cancel the contract of the selected bidder and recover expenditure incurred by the Bank on the following circumstances:

- The selected bidder commits a breach of any of the terms and conditions of the bid/contract.
- The bidder goes into liquidation voluntarily or otherwise.
- An attachment is levied or continues to be levied for a period of 7 days upon effects of the bid.



- The progress regarding execution of the contract, made by the selected bidder is found to be unsatisfactory.
- If deductions on account of liquidated Damages exceeds more than 10% of the total contract price.

After the award of the contract, if the selected bidder does not perform satisfactorily or delays execution of the contract, the Bank reserves the right to get the balance contract executed by another party of its choice by giving one months' notice for the same. In this event, the selected bidder is bound to make good the additional expenditure, which the Bank may have to incur to carry out bidding process for the execution of the balance of the contract. This clause is applicable, if for any reason, the contract is cancelled. The Bank reserves the right to recover any dues payable by the selected bidder from any amount outstanding to the credit of the selected bidder, including the pending bills and/or invoking Bank Guarantee, if any, under this contract or any other contract/order.

57. Exit option

Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, the Bank shall be entitled to terminate the agreement with the Vendor without assigning any reason at any time by giving thirty (30) days prior written notice to the Vendor

58. Non-payment of professional Fees

If any of the items/activities as mentioned in the price bid and as mentioned in Total Cost of Ownership (TCO) items are not taken up by the Bank during the course of this assignment, the Bank will not pay the professional fees quoted by the vendor in the Price Bid against such activity/item.

59. Subcontracting

The vendor shall not subcontract or permit anyone other than its personnel or related firms / entities to perform any of the work, service or other performance required of the vendor under the contract.

60. Liquidated Damages

The liquidated damages will be an estimate of the loss or damage that the Bank may have suffered due to delay in performance of the obligations (under the terms and conditions of the contract) by the vendor / consultancy firm shall be liable to pay the Bank as liquidated damages at the rate of 0.50% of the total contract value of each assignment for delay of every month or part thereof (for final certification) with maximum limit of 10% of contract value of the each assignment. Without any prejudice to the Bank's other rights under the law, the Bank shall recover the liquidate damages, if any, accruing to the Bank, as above, from any amount payable to the consultant/s either as per the Contract, executed between the Bank and the vendor pursuant hereto or under any other Agreement/Contract, the Bank may have executed/shall be executing with the vendor.

61. Delays in Bidder's Performance

The bidder must strictly adhere to the implementation schedule, as specified in the purchase contract, executed between the Parties for performance of the obligations, arising out of the purchase contract and any delay in completion of the obligations by the bidder and if the issue is not resolved then resort to any or all of the following:



- 1. Claiming Liquidated Damages
- 2. Termination of the purchase agreement fully or partly and claim liquidated damages
- 3. Forfeiting of Earnest Money Deposit / Invoking PBG Bank Guarantee

62. FORCE MAJEURE

i. For the purpose of this contract, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, is not foreseeable, is unavoidable and not brought about by or at the instance of the Party claiming to be affected by such events and which has caused the non-performance or delay in performance, and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other extreme adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the party invoking Force majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by Government agencies.

ii. Force Majeure shall not include (a) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or by or of such Party's sub-consultants or agents or employees, nor (b) any event which is a diligent party could reasonably have been expected both to take into account at the time of the conclusion of this contract, an avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.

iii. Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or inability to make any payment required hereunder.

iv. A party affected by an event of force majeure shall continue to perform its obligations under the contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall take all reasonable measures to minimize the consequences of any event of force majeure.

v. A party affected by an event of force majeure shall notify the other party of such event as soon as possible, and in any case not later than 14 days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give written notice of restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.

This provision shall survive the termination of this agreement for any reason.

63. Survival of Clauses

Any provision or covenant of this RFP or subsequent Agreement, which expressly, or by its nature, imposes obligations beyond the expiration, or termination of this Agreement, shall survive such expiration or termination.

64. Audits

The Bank / Regulators reserves the right to conduct an audit/ongoing audit of the consulting services provided by the Service Provider either directly or through third party partly or fully. The bidder must make all necessary changes as mentioned by the results of these audits. Bank will incur the cost of appointment of a third party for audit. The bidder must ensure that the findings of the audit are successfully closed by the bidder within a mutually agreed timeline. The Successful Bidder(s) shall allow Bank, it's authorized Personnel, its auditors (internal and external) and/or other statutory authorities, and unrestricted right to inspect and audit the operations and records directly related to the services. The Cost & Accounting Records will be out of scope for the purpose of audit conducted by Bank. If the Successful Bidder(s) is outsourcing any portion of the above activity, it will be the responsibility of the Successful



Bidder(s) to ensure that the authorities/officials as mentioned above are allowed access to the places, systems, processes, records (except Cost & Accounting Records) etc. of the activity, for inspection and verification.

The Successful Bidder(s) shall keep complete and accurate records of all the operations in connection with the activities, per prevalent best practices in the industry. All books, records (except Cost & Accounting Records) and information relevant to the services shall be preserved in isolation and be presented to Bank or its designees for inspection as and when demanded. The Successful Bidder(s) should recognize the right of Reserve Bank of India (RBI) to cause an inspection to be made of the Successful Bidder(s) / service provider and its books and accounts by one or more of its officers or employees or other designated person. Except in cases of regulatory and statutory audits, Bank shall not exercise right to audit more than twice in a financial year

65. Professional Fees/ Charges

If any of the items / activities as mentioned in the price bid are not taken up by Bank during the course of this assignment, Bank will not pay the professional fees / charges quoted by the bidder in the Price Bid against such activity / item. Bank shall pay the professional fees, only on actual basis, for which services have been availed in the contract period.

66. Expenses and Taxes

The cost should include all related expenses. There are no additional expenses reimbursable by Bank. The bidder is expected to quote unit price in Indian Rupees as part of the commercial bid The price would be inclusive of all applicable taxes under the Indian law like customs duty, freight, forwarding, insurance, delivery, etc. but exclusive of only applicable GST, which shall be paid / reimbursed on actual basis on production of bills with GSTIN. Any increase in GST will be paid in actuals by Bank or any new tax introduced by the government will also be paid by Bank The entire benefits / advantages, arising out of fall in prices, taxes, duties or any other reason, must be passed on to Bank. The price quoted by the bidder should not change due to exchange rate fluctuations, inflation, market conditions, and increase in custom duty, excise tax etc. The Bank will not pay any out of pocket expense.

67. Non-negotiability on RFP

Bank is not responsible for any assumptions or judgments made by the bidders for arriving at any type of sizing or costing. Bank at all times will benchmark the performance of the bidder to the contract entered into by Bank and bidder and the expected service levels as mentioned in these documents.

All terms and conditions, payments schedules, time frame for implementation, and expected service levels as per this tender document will remain unchanged unless explicitly communicated by Bank in writing to the bidders. The bidders shall adhere to the terms of this RFP and shall not deviate from the same. In the event of any deviations to the RFP the same to be clearly specified by the vendor as part of the bid response. Bank will discuss such deviations only with the final selected vendor.

68. Assignment

Bank may assign the services provided therein by the Bidder in whole or as part of a corporate reorganization, consolidation, merger, or sale of substantially all of its assets. Bank shall have the right to assign such portion of the services to any of the consultant, at its sole option, or upon the occurrence of any of the following:



- i. Bidder refuses to perform;
- ii. Bidder is unable to perform;
- Termination of the contract with the Bidder for any reason whatsoever;
- iv. Expiry of the contract.

Such right shall be without prejudice to the rights and remedies, which Bank may have against the Bidder. The Bidder shall ensure that the said consultant shall agree to provide such services to Bank at no less favorable terms than those provided by the Bidder and shall include appropriate wordings to this effect in the agreement entered into by the Bidder with such consultant. The assignment envisaged in this scenario is only in certain extreme events such as refusal or inability of the Bidder to perform or termination/expiry of the contract.

69. Limitation of Liability

The aggregate liability of the Service Provider in connection with this Agreement, the consultancy services provided by the Consultant for the specific scope of work document, regardless of the form or nature of the action giving rise to such liability (whether in contract, tort or otherwise) and including any and all liability shall be the actual limited to the extent of the value paid to the consultant in the contract for the specific scope of work document. The Service Providers liability in case of claims against the Bank resulting from misconduct or gross negligence of the Service Provider, its employees and subcontractors or from infringement Intellectual Property Right or breach of confidentiality obligations shall be unlimited.

70. Indemnity

The bidder shall, at its own cost and expenses, defend and indemnify the Bank against all third-party claims arising from the performance of the contract that is directly attributable to the bidder and capped only to the services provided by the bidder.

The bidder shall expeditiously meet any such claims and shall have full rights to defend itself there from. If the Bank is required to pay compensation to a third party, the Bidder will bear all expenses including legal fees and compensation amount.

Bank will give notice to the bidder of any such claim and shall provide reasonable assistance to the bidder in disposing of the claim. The bidder shall also be liable to indemnify the Bank, at its own cost and expenses, against all losses / damages, which Bank may suffer on account of violation by the bidder of any or all IT services provider laws, norms, standards, procedures etc. This liability shall not ensue if such losses / damages are caused due to gross negligence or willful misconduct by the Bank or its employees

71. Confidentiality of Bid documents and Confidentiality of the Project

1- The RFP document is confidential and is not to be reproduced, transmitted, or made available by the Recipient to any other party. The RFP document is provided to the Recipient on the basis of the undertaking of confidentiality given by the Recipient to Bank. Bank may update or revise the RFP document or any part of it. The Recipient acknowledges that any such revised or amended document is received subject to the same terms and conditions as this original and subject to the same confidentiality undertaking.

The Recipient will not disclose or discuss the contents of the RFP document with any officer, employee, consultant, director, agent, or other person associated or affiliated in any way with Bank or any of its customers, suppliers, or agents without the prior written consent of Bank.

2- "Confidential Information" means any and all information that is or has been received by the Successful Bidder ("Receiving Party") from Bank ("Disclosing Party") and that:



- Relates to the Disclosing Party; and
- is designated by the Disclosing Party as being confidential or is disclosed in circumstances where the Receiving Party would reasonably understand that the disclosed information would be confidential or
- Is prepared or performed by or on behalf of the Disclosing Party by its employees, officers, directors, agents, representatives or consultants
- Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Confidential Information shall mean and include any information, data, analysis, compilations, notes, extracts, materials, reports, drawings, designs, specifications, graphs, layouts, plans, charts, studies, memoranda or other documents, or materials that may be shared by Bank with the Bidder
- "Confidential Materials" shall mean all tangible materials containing Confidential Information, including, without limitation, written or printed documents and computer disks or tapes, whether machine or user readable
- Information disclosed pursuant to this clause will be subject to confidentiality for the term of contract plus two years. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein the confidential information shall continue to remain confidential until it reaches the public domain in the normal course.
- The Receiving Party shall, at all times regard, preserve, maintain and keep as secret and confidential all Confidential Information and Confidential Materials of the Disclosing Party howsoever obtained and agrees that it shall not, without obtaining the written consent of the Disclosing Party:
- Unless otherwise agreed herein, use any such Confidential Information and materials for its own benefit or the benefit of others or do anything prejudicial to the interests of the Disclosing Party or its customers or their projects.
- In maintaining confidentiality hereunder the Receiving Party on receiving the confidential information and materials agrees and warrants that it shall:
- Take at least the same degree of care in safeguarding such Confidential Information and materials as it takes for its own confidential information of like importance and such degree of care shall be at least, that which is reasonably calculated to prevent such inadvertent disclosure;
- Keep the Confidential Information and Confidential Materials and any copies thereof secure and in such a way so as to prevent unauthorized access by any third party;
- Limit access to such Confidential Information and materials to those of its directors, partners, advisers, agents or employees, sub-contractors and contractors who are directly involved in the consideration/evaluation of the Confidential Information and bind each of its directors, partners, advisers, agents or employees, sub-contractors and contractors so involved to protect the Confidential Information and materials in the manner prescribed in this document; and
- Upon discovery of any unauthorized disclosure or suspected unauthorized disclosure of Confidential Information, promptly inform the Disclosing Party of such disclosure in writing and immediately return to the Disclosing Party all such Information and materials, in whatsoever form, including any and all copies thereof.
- The Receiving Party who receives the confidential information and materials agrees that on receipt of a written demand from the Disclosing Party:
- Immediately return all written Confidential Information, Confidential materials and all copies thereof provided to, or produced by it or its advisers, as the case may be, which is in Receiving Party's possession or under its custody and control;
- To the extent practicable, immediately destroy all analyses, compilations, notes, studies, memoranda or other documents prepared by it or its advisers to the extent that the same contain, reflect or derive from Confidential Information relating to the Disclosing Party;



- So far as it is practicable to do so immediately expunge any Confidential Information relating to the Disclosing Party or its projects from any computer, word processor or other device in its possession or under its custody and control; and
- To the extent practicable, immediately furnish a certificate signed by its director or other responsible representative confirming that to the best of his/her knowledge, information and belief, having made all proper enquiries the requirements of this paragraph have been fully complied with.
- The restrictions in the preceding clause shall not apply to:
 - Any information that is publicly available at the time of its disclosure or becomes publicly available following disclosure (other than as a result of disclosure by the Disclosing Party contrary to the terms of this document); or any information which is independently developed by the Receiving Party or acquired from a third party to the extent it is acquired with the valid right to disclose the same.
 - Any disclosure required by law or by any court of competent jurisdiction, the rules and regulations of any recognized stock exchange or any enquiry or investigation by any governmental, statutory or regulatory body which is lawfully entitled to require any such disclosure provided that, so far as it is lawful and practical to do so prior to such disclosure, the Receiving Party shall promptly notify the Disclosing Party of such requirement with a view to providing the Disclosing Party an opportunity to obtain a protective order or to contest the disclosure or otherwise agree to the timing and content of such disclosure.

The Confidential Information and materials and all copies thereof, in whatsoever form shall at all times remain the property of the Disclosing Party and its disclosure hereunder shall not confer on the Receiving Party any rights whatsoever beyond those contained in this document. The confidentiality obligations shall survive the expiry or termination of the agreement between the Consultant and Bank. Consultant has to execute Non-Disclosure Agreement/Undertaking with Bank as per format shared by the Bank.

72. Successful Bidder's Personnel

The Successful Bidder will agree, acknowledge and covenant that:

- The personnel to be employed by the successful Bidder for carrying out the Works have and will continue to use all the skill, care and diligence reasonably to be expected of such suitably qualified and experienced personnel having regard to the value, scale, character and quality of the Works;
- 2. The personnel employed shall have the necessary qualifications and skill-sets as agreed to by Bank.
- 3. The Successful Bidder shall have necessary stand-by arrangements available in case of absence of personnel for leave or any other reason;
- 4. In case of services of an existing employee of the Successful Bidder are withdrawn / terminated by the Successful Bidder, sufficient notice has to be given to Bank and a replacement of equivalent qualification and experience should be deployed; and
- 5. Bank shall have the right to require the Successful Bidder to remove any of their personnel for misconduct or any other reason specified by Bank.

73. Other Terms and Conditions

73.1 Bank reserves the right to:



- Reject any and all responses received in response to the RFP.
- Waive or Change any formalities, irregularities, or inconsistencies in proposal format delivery
- To negotiate any aspect of proposal with any bidder and negotiate with more than one bidder at a time
- Extend the time for submission of all proposals.
- Select the most responsive bidder (in case no bidder satisfies the eligibility criteria in totality)
- Select the next most responsive bidder if negotiations with the bidder of choice fail to result in an agreement within a specified time frame.
- Share the information/ clarifications provided in response to RFP by any bidder, with any other bidder(s) /others, in any form.
- Cancel the RFP/Tender at any stage, without assigning any reason whatsoever.
- Bank reserves right to proceed and award the tender to single bidder in case only one bidder participates in the tender / qualifies in the technical bid evaluation.
- The Bank reserves the right to float the RFP again. The Bank shall not incur any liability to the bidder(s) on account of reissue of RFP. Bank shall not be obliged to inform the bidder(s) of the grounds for the Bank's rejection. The Bank reserves the right to modify any items of the scope of the RFP. The RFP may be reissued on account of following;
- If none of the bidders qualify in the technical bid evaluation.
- If selected bidder fails to execute the Consultancy Agreement within the time limit stipulated. Any decision in this regard by Bank shall be final, conclusive and binding on the bidders.
- Bank may call upon the ultimate short-listed bidder to make presentation before Executives of the Bank.
- Interview of the personnel being deployed on the project

73.2 Professionalism:

The Consultant should provide professional, objective and impartial advice at all times and hold the Bank's interests paramount and should observe the highest standard of ethics while executing the assignment.

73.3 Adherence to Standards:

The vendor / consultant should adhere to laws of land and rules, regulations and guidelines prescribed by various regulatory, statutory and Government authorities

The Bank / Regulators reserves the right to conduct an audit/ongoing audit of the consulting services provided by the Service Provider either directly or through third party.

The Bank reserves the right to ascertain information from the Banks and other institutions to which the bidders have rendered their services for execution of similar projects.

73.4 EXPENSES:

It may be noted that Bank will not pay any amount/expenses / charges / fees / travelling expenses / boarding expenses / lodging expenses / conveyance expenses / out of pocket expenses other than those mentioned in TCO.



- **73.5** The bidder cannot change the people assigned to a particular piece of work till such work is complete unless consented in written by the Bank.
- **73.6** The bid should contain the resource planning proposed to be deployed for the project which includes, inter-alia, the number of personnel, skill profile of each personnel, duration etc.
- **73.7** Successful Bidder / its subsidiaries / Group companies shall not participate in any of the Tender / RFPs related to this project.

74. Substitute of Project Team Members

During the assignment, the substitution of key staff identified for the assignment will not be allowed unless such substitution becomes unavoidable to overcome delay in implementation or is critical to meet the obligation. In such circumstances, the bidder can do so only with the concurrence of Bank by providing other staff of the same level of qualifications and expertise. In such case name of any person changes during any stage of the project, the qualifications and experience of the new person should be equivalent to or higher than that provided in the response to the RFP which is acceptable to the Bank

75. Integrity Pact (IP)

To ensure transparency, equity, and competitiveness and in compliance with the CVC guidelines, this RFP shall be covered under the Integrity Pact (IP) policy of Bank. The pact essentially envisages an agreement between the prospective bidders/vendors and the Bank committing the persons/officials of both the parties, not to exercise any corrupt influence on any aspect of the contract. The format of the agreement is enclosed in Annexure.

The bidder should undertake for signing of the Integrity Pact on a Rs. 500/- Stamped paper as per the Performa provided by the Bank to the bidder. Integrity pact shall be submitted by all the prospective bidders at the time of Bid submission or as per Bank's satisfaction. Non – submission of Integrity Pact as per time scheduled prescribed by Bank may be relevant ground for bidder's disqualification to participate in the Bid process

Signing of the IP with Bank would be one of the preliminary qualifications for further evaluation. In other words, entering into this pact would be one of the preliminary qualifications for this RFP and the pact shall be effective from the stage of invitation of bids till the complete execution of the contract. Any vendor/bidder not signed the document or refusing to sign shall be disqualified in the bidding process

In case of any clarifications Bidders may contact the following officer of the bank

Mr. Subba Rao (smitpurchase@centralbank.co.in)

Mr. Vinod Kumar Kain (smitdlc@centralbank.co.in)

Ms. Runa Ghosh (cmitdlc@centralbank.co.in)



Bank has appointed an Independent External Monitors (hereinafter referred to as IEM), whose name(s) and e-mail IDs are as follows:

Sri Trivikram Nath Tiwari [mail: trivikramnt@yahoo.co.in]

Shri Jagdip Narayan Singh [mail: jagadipsingh@yahoo.com]

- IEM's task shall be to review independently and objectively, whether and to what extent the parties comply with the obligations under the pact
- IEM shall not be subjected to instructions by the representatives of the parties and perform his functions neutrally and independently

Both the parities accept that the IEM has the right to access all the documents relating to the Project/procurement, including minutes of meetings. However, Bank at its sole discretion reserves the right to change/name another IEM, which shall be notified latter

76. Adherence to Laws and Standards

The bidder should adhere to laws of land and rules, regulations and guidelines prescribed by various regulatory, statutory and Government authorities which are applicable to respective business, obligations and subject matters of the contract

The Bank reserves the right to conduct an audit / ongoing audit of the services provided by the bidder. The Bank reserves the right to ascertain information from the Banks and other institutions to which the bidders have rendered their services for execution of similar projects.

77. Conflict of Interest

The bidder shall disclose to Bank in writing all actual and potential conflicts of interest that exist, arise or may arise (either for the bidder or the bidder's team) in the course of performing the Service(s) as soon as practical after it becomes aware of that conflict

78. Performance Bank guarantee.

The successful bidder will have to submit Performance Bank Guarantee for 3% of the total project cost, while submitting the acceptance of order. Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG) obtained from any of the Scheduled Commercial Banks (Other than Central Bank of India) submitted or security deposit made should be valid for a period of 24 months from the date of acceptance of Purchase order and shall be retained till the completion of contract period. The guarantee should also contain additional claim period of 12 months from the last date of validity. However it should be as per the Bank's format enclosed with RFP. The PBG (Performance Bank Guarantee) shall be effective and if required to be extended during the currency / extended time of the contract period. The Successful bidder shall be liable for extending the validity date and claim period of the Bank guarantees as and when it is due, on account of non-completion of the project. The bank shall lodge a claim within the 3 months from the date of expiry of validity of bank guarantee , if work is not completed as per time scheduled and the guarantee is not extended, or if the Successful bidder fails to complete his obligations under the contract. The assessment of performance will be the sole discretions of the Bank.

79. Transfer of Agreements

On request by Bank or its nominated vendor, the current vendor shall effect such assignments, transfers, innovations, licenses and sub-licenses in favor of Bank or its nominated vendor, in relation to any equipment lease, maintenance or service provision agreement between existing



vendor and nominated vendor, and which are related to the services and reasonably necessary for the carrying out of replacement services

Bank and its appointed nominees shall have the Right of Access to premises where the assets are hosted or from where services are being provisioned.

80. Corrupt and fraudulent practices

As per Central Vigilance Commission (CVC) directives, it is required that Service Provider observe the highest standard of ethics during the execution of such contracts in pursuance of this policy: "Corrupt Practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of anything of values to influence the action of an official in the procurement process or in contract execution AND

"Fraudulent Practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of contract to the detriment of the Bank and includes collusive practice among Service Providers (prior to or after bid submission) designed to establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive the Bank of the benefits of free and open competition.

The Bank reserves the right to reject a proposal for award if it determines that the Service Provider recommended for award has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for the contract in question.

The Bank reserves the right to declare a firm/Service Provider ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to be awarded a contract if at any time it determines that the firm has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the contract.

81. Information Ownership

All information transmitted by successful Bidder belongs to the Bank. The Bidder does not acquire implicit access rights to the information or rights to redistribute the information unless and until written approval sought in this regard. The Bidder understands that civil, criminal, or administrative penalties may apply for failure to protect information appropriately, which is proved to have caused due to reasons solely attributable to bidder. Any information considered sensitive by the Bank must be protected by the successful Bidder from unauthorized disclosure, modification or access. The Bank's decision will be final if any unauthorized disclosure have encountered. Types of sensitive information that will be found on Bank system's which the Bidder plans to support or have access to include, but are not limited to Information subject to special statutory protection, legal actions, disciplinary actions, complaints, IT security, pending cases, civil and criminal investigations, etc. The successful Bidder shall not publish or disclose in any manner, without the Bank's prior written consent, the details of any security safeguards designed, developed, or implemented by the Bidder or existing at any of the Bank location. The Bidder will have to also ensure that all sub-contractors who are involved in providing such security safeguards or part of it shall not publish or disclose in any manner, without the Bank's prior written consent, the details of any security safeguards designed, developed, or implemented by the Bidder or existing at any Bank location.

82. Violation of terms

The Bank clarifies that the Bank shall be entitled to an injunction, restraining order, right for recovery, specific performance or such other equitable relief as a court of competent jurisdiction may deem necessary or appropriate to restrain the Service Provider from committing any



violation or enforce the performance of the covenants, obligations and representations contained under the RFP/Agreement. These injunctive remedies are cumulative and are in addition to any other rights and remedies the Bank may have at law or in equity, including without limitation a right for recovery of any amounts and related costs and a right for damages.

83. Privacy and Security Safeguards

The successful Bidder shall not publish or disclose in any manner, without the Bank's prior written consent, the details of any security safeguards designed, developed, or implemented by the successful Bidder under this contract or existing at any Bank location. The successful Bidder shall develop procedures and implementation plans to ensure that IT resources leaving the control of the assigned user (such as being reassigned, removed for repair, replaced, or upgraded) are cleared of all Bank data and sensitive application software. The successful Bidder shall also ensure that all subcontractors who are involved in providing such security safeguards or part of it shall not publish or disclose in any manner, without the Bank's prior written consent, the details of any security safeguards designed, developed, or implemented by the successful Bidder under this contract or existing at any Bank location.

84. Publicity

Any publicity by the bidder in which the name of Central Bank of India is to be used should be done only with the explicit written permission of Central Bank of India.



Annexure - I:: Submission Checklist

Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353

The bidder has to ensure that the following documents have been submitted as a part of the RFP submission process. Failure to provide any of the following documents could lead to the disqualification of the bidder from the bid

SI No	Annexure no	Name of Document	Bidder's Remark (Y/N)
1	Annexure I	Submission Checklist	
2	Annexure II	Compliance Certificate	
3	Annexure III	Bidder's Particulars	
4	Annexure IV	Tender Offer Cover Letter	
5	Annexure V	Eligibility Criteria	
6	Annexure VI	Technical Evaluation Criteria	
7	Annexure VII	Performance Bank Guarantee Format	
8	Annexure VIII	Non-Disclosure Agreement Format	
9	Annexure IX	Pre Bid Query Format	
10	Annexure X	Bid Undertaking Letter	
11	Annexure XI	Bill of Material (Total cost of Ownership – TCO)	
12	Annexure XII	Bank Guarantee in lieu of EMD	
13	Annexure XIII	Integrity Pact	
14	Annexure XIV	Experience Detail (Technical Evaluation)	
15	Annexure XV	Experience Detail (Eligibility Criteria)	
16	Annexure XVI	Proposed Team Profile	
17	Annexure XVII	Turnover, P&L and Net Worth	
18	Annexure XVIII	Undertaking for Non-Blacklisting /Non-	
		Debarment of the bidder	



Annexure – II ::Compliance Certificate

Compliance Certificate To, Dy. General Manager -IT Central Bank of India DIT, Central Office, CBD Belapur	Date:
Dear Sir,	
Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353	
1. Having examined the Tender Documents including a hereby duly acknowledged, we, the undersigned offer to perfect the said Tender Documents and in accordance with our indicated in the Price Bid and made part of this Tender.	provide consultancy in conformity with
2. We confirm that this offer is valid for 120 days from t Documents to the Bank.	he last date for submission of Tender
3. This Bid, together with your written acceptance thereconstitute a binding Contract between us.	of and your notification of award, shall
4. We undertake that in competing for and if the award in Contract, we will strictly observe the laws against fraud a "Prevention of Corruption Act 1988".	-
5. We agree that the Bank is not bound to accept the receive.	lowest or any Bid that the Bank may
6. We hereby undertake that we have never bee Authority/Regulatory / Statutory Authority/PSUs in India.	
Signed Dated	
Phone No.: Fax: E-mail:	Seal & Signature of the authorized person of the bidders
Place:	
Date:	



Declaration:

Annexure – III: Bidder's Particulars

Particulars to be provided by the bidder in the technical proposal –

Tender Ref. No. CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353

Sr.No	Particulars	Details to be furnished by the bidder
1	Name of the bidder	
2	Year of establishment and constitution Certified copy of "Partnership Deed" or "Certificate of Incorporation" should be submitted as the case may be.	
3	Location of Registered office /Corporate office and address	
4	Mailing address of the bidder	
5	Names and Designations of the persons authorized to make commitments to the Bank	
6	Contact detail of authorized Person Landline No: Mobile No: Email ID :	
7	Details of Document cost / Tender fee	UTR/Reference No. date & Amount
8	Details of EMD	BG/UTR/Reference No. date & Amount
9	Exemption Certificate details (if applicable). Eg: MSME/Udyog Aadhar certificate etc	Please upload copy of the same alongwith details

Place:	
Date:	Seal & Signature of the authorized person of the bidders



Annexure- IV:: Tender Offer Cover Letter

RFP: **CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353** Dated:

To,

Dy. General Manager -IT Central Bank of India DIT, Central Office, CBD Belapur

Having examined the RFP documents including all annexure and forms the receipt of which is hereby duly acknowledged, we, the undersigned, offer for Appointment of Consultant for Outcome Based Digital Business Strategy and Transformation Project in Bank as mentioned in RFP document in conformity with the said RFP documents in accordance with the Commercial bid and made part of this RFP.

We understand that the RFP provides generic specifications about all the items and it has not been prepared by keeping in view any specific bidder.

If our RFP offer is accepted, we will furnish an unconditional and irrevocable Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG) for 3% of the total project cost. The guarantee should also contain a claim period of 12 months from the last date of validity starting from its date of issuance. The PBG shall be submitted within 30 days of the PO from the Bank. If the contract extended for any reasons the extension of PBG is also be carried out by vendor for extended period. PBG will be returned within 60 days to the vendor after successful completion of contract on written request by vendor.

We agree to abide by this tender offer till 120 days from the date of tender opening and our offer shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted by the Bank any time before the expiration of that period.

Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, this tender offer, together with the Bank's written acceptance thereof and the Bank's notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us.

We understand that the Bank is not bound to accept the lowest or any offer the Bank may receive.

Dated this	day of	2022

Seal & Signature of the authorized person of the bidders



Annexure V:: Eligibility Criteria

RFP: CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353

SI.	Eligibility Criteria	(Proof of documents required / must
No.	<u> </u>	be submitted)
1	The Bidder should be a reputed PSU/ PSE /	Valid Certification of Incorporation/
	partnership firm / LLP/ Private Limited/ Limited	Partnership Deed as on date of bid
	Company having its registered office in India	submission.
2	Bidder should have minimum turnover of Rs.	CA Certified documentary proof
	150 Crores during the last two financial years in	satisfying the criteria should be
	India from consulting services (2019-20 and	submitted.
	2020-21).	Summarized as Annexure -XVII
3	Bidder should have positive operating Profit in	Copy of the audited balance sheet of
	each of the last three financial years, (2018-	the company showing the same should
	19, 2019-20 and 2020-21).	be submitted.
		Summarized as Annexure - XVII
4	Bidder should have consulting experience of at	A copy of engagement letter/work
	least one assignment during last 5 years in the	order/ letter of award for each
	nature of digital transformation* ongoing /	assignment to be furnished by the
	completed of Scheduled Commercial Banks /	bidder.
	NBFC / PSU / PSE / BFSI / in India or global	
	having business mix of Rs. 1,50,000 crores and	
	above at the time of project execution.	conversion rate equivalent to INR will
		be considered prevailing on the date of
	Digital Transformation includes any two of the	better evaluation date purchase order.
	following :-	Provide list as per Annexure- XV
	Omni-channel Customer Experience	·
	 Digital Lending 	
	Digital Liabilities	
	 Digital financial superstore / market place 	
	Advanced Analytics and Data platform	



5	Bidder should have minimum staff strength of	An undertaking signed by the company		
	at least 200 professionals on its payroll. Of	secretary of the bidder must be		
	which, company should have the following	submitted along with the technical bid		
	qualified professional in their payroll:	as proof of document.		
	i. Digital Business			
	ii. Data & Analytics			
	iii. Technology Expert			
	iv. Digital Customer Experience			
	v. Information Security / Audit			
6	The companies bidding for the above RFP,	Self-declaration (Annexure -XVIII)		
	should have not been black listed by any of			
	Government Authority or Public Sector			
	Undertaking (PSUs). The bidder shall give an			
	undertaking (on their letter head) that they			
	have not been black listed by any of the Govt.			
	Authority or PSUs.			

RFP: CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353



Annexure- VI: Technical Evaluation Criteria

SL NO	Technical Evaluation Criteria	Documents required from bidders
	Experience and Credentials in implementation of Digital Transformation / Setting up of platform for Digital Bank in India done in last 5 years from the date of RFP with	
1	-Public Sector Bank/ Private Sector Banks / NBFCs with minimum Total Project duration of 6 months. Both Ongoing as well as Completed Projects will be considered.	A copy of engagement letter/work order/ letter of award / Completion
	in the below transformation:Omni-channel Customer ExperienceDigital LendingDigital Liabilities	Certificate with relevant details for each assignment to be furnished by the bidder.
	 Digital Fintech partnerships / Online market place 	Client References on Bidders Letter head.
	Advanced Analytics and Data platform Bidder experience in Public / Private sector	Provide list as per Annexure - XIV
2	Bank with large scale Transformation projects of substantial value of the consultancy project with minimum Project duration of 6 months which includes ongoing as well as completed projects with PSBs having business mix of Rs.1,50,000 crore and above during the last 5 years as on the date of RFP.	A copy of engagement letter/work order/ letter of award/ Completion Certificate with relevant details for each assignment to be furnished by the bidder. Provide list as per Annexure - XIV
3	 Approach and Methodology Understanding of the Bank and Scope of the RFP Quality of ideas / solutions proposed to address Bank's requirements Approach for implementation, methodologies, milestones, timelines, practicality of the solutions Deliverables Proposed for various Business Parameters Project plan and Deliverable plan Tools and techniques, standard operating procedures and best practices to be adopted. Risks and mitigations envisaged 	Bidder Presentation



	Plan for transfer of capabilities and knowledge, change management and Sustenance of the impact	
4	 Plan of building capabilities to the different layers of the Bank and Knowledge transfer. Approach for Sustainability plan Training and hand-holding of key Resources of the Bank Relevant experience of such Transformation in other Public Sector Bank/ Private Sector Banks 	
		Bidder Presentation
	Key resources/ proposed team profile to be deployed for the Project. Experience and inhouse expertise in following areas:	
5	 Relevant Experience and profile of Program Manager, Key Resources and other Team members proposed for Onsite in the Project. Team deployment plan by module/ submodule Capability and Specific Expertise relevant to the Project. 	Profile of the employees along with name, qualification, experience
		should be furnished on the company's letter head. (Annexure -XVI)

The Bidder Technical presentation should cover specifically the 12 pillars of the Scope of Work broadly including the following aspects (wherever applicable):

- Understanding of the Scope
- Business Strategy Articulation
- Technology Implementation Plan
- Approach Methodology
- Cyber Security, Data Protection, Regulatory Compliance
- Experience in other Banks of Similar Digital Transformation Assignments
- Change Management approach
- Expected Business outcome of the same.

Bidder to submit 2 set of coloured printouts (hardcopy) of the final presentation document to the Bank on the day of presentation and submit the Soft Copy of same to the Bank.



Annexure - VII :: Performance Bank Guarantee Format

(To be stamped in accordance with stamp act)

FORMAT FOR PERFORMANCE BANK GUARANTEE

TO, CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA DIT, CBD Belapur Navi MUMBAI

in consideration of M/S Central Bank of India having R	legistered Office at Chandermukhi Building,
Nariman Point, Mumbai 400 021 (hereinafter referred to	o as "Bank") having agreed to purchase
(hereinafter referred to as "Goods") from M/s	(hereinafter referred to
as "Bidder") on the terms and conditions contained in the	eir agreement/purchase order No date-
(hereinafter referred to as the "Contract") subje	ct to the Bidder furnishing a Bank Guarantee
to the Bank as to the due performance of the	, as per the terms and conditions duly
stipulated in the aforesaid contract, to be supplied	by the Bidder and also guaranteeing the
maintenance, by the Bidder ,as per the	e terms and conditions of the said contract;
1-We, (detail address of Guarantor	Bank) (hereinafter called "Guarantor Bank"),
in consideration of the premises and at the request of the	e Bidder, do hereby guarantee and undertake
to pay to the Bank, forthwith and immediate on mere wr	itten demand and without any demur, at any
time within the validity date up to any	money or moneys not exceeding a total sum
of Rs(Rupeesonly) as may be claimed by	the Bank to be due from the Bidder by way
of loss or damage caused to or would be caused to or	suffered by the Bank by reason of failure of
Performance as per the said contract, ar	nd also failure of the Bidder to maintain the -
as per the terms and conditions of	the said contract.

- (a) Any dispute that might have cropped up between the Bank and the Bidder, or
- (b)Any dispute might have been pending, between the Bank and the Bidder, before any court, Tribunal, Arbitrator or any other authority or
- (c)Any variation of the contract or any other act, omission or promise made by the Bank and agreed by the Bank and the Bidder, the effect of which, is the discharge of the Guarantor Bank.



3-This Guarantee shall expire on ------; without prejudice to the Bank's claim or claims demanded from or otherwise notified to the Guarantor Bank in writing on or before the said date i.e. ------ (this date should be date of expiry of Guarantee).

4-The Guarantor Bank further undertakes not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency except with the previous consent of the Bank in writing and this Guarantee shall continue to be enforceable till the aforesaid date of expiry or the last date of the extended period of expiry of Guarantee agreed upon by all the parties to this Guarantee, as the case may be, unless during the currency of this Guarantee all the dues of the Bank under or by virtue of the said contract have been duly paid and its claims satisfied or discharged or the Bank certifies that the terms and conditions of the said contract have been fully carried out by the Bidder and accordingly discharges the Guarantee.

5-In order to give full effect to the Guarantee herein contained you shall be entitled to act as if we are your principal debtors in respect of all your claims against the Bidder hereby Guaranteed by us as aforesaid and we hereby expressly waive all our rights of surety ship and other rights if any which are in any way inconsistent with the above or any other provisions of this Guarantee.

6-The Guarantor Bank agrees with the Bank that the Bidder shall have the fullest liberty without affecting in any manner the Guarantor Bank's obligations under this Guarantee to extend the time of performance by the contractor from time to time or to postpone for any time or from time to time any of the rights or powers exercisable by the Bank against the Bidder and either to enforce or forbear to enforce any of the terms and conditions of the said contract, and the Guarantor Bank shall not be released from its liability for the reasons of any such extensions being granted to the Bidder for any forbearance, act or omission on the part of the Bank or any other indulgence shown by the Bank or by any other matter or thing whatsoever which under the law relating to sureties would, but for this provision have the effect of so relieving the Guarantor Bank.

7-The Guarantee shall not be affected by any change in the constitution of the Bidder or the Guarantor Bank nor shall it be affected by any change in the constitution of the Bank by any amalgamation or absorption or with the Bidder, Guarantor Bank or the Bank, but Guarantor Bank will ensure that this guarantee shall be available to and enforceable by the absorbing or amalgamated company or concern.

8-This guarantee and the powers and provisions herein contained are in addition to and not by way of limitation or in substitution of any other guarantee or guarantees heretofore issued by Guarantor Bank (whether singly or jointly with other Banks) on behalf of the Bidder heretofore mentioned for the same contract referred to heretofore and also for the same purpose for which this guarantee is issued, and now existing un-cancelled and we the Guarantor Bank further mention that this guarantee is not intended to and shall not revoke or limit such guarantee or guarantees heretofore issued by us on behalf of the Bidder heretofore mentioned for the same contract referred to heretofore and for the same purpose for which this guarantee is issued.

8-Any notice by way of demand or otherwise under this guarantee may be sent by special courier, telex, fax or registered post to our local address as mentioned in this guarantee.



9-The expression "Bank", "Guarantor Bank" and "Bidder" hereinbefore used shall include their respective successors and assigns.

10-Notwithstanding anything contained herein:-
(a)Our liability under this Bank Guarantee shall not exceed Rs(Rupeesonly); (b)This Bank Guarantee shall be valid up to; and
·
(c)We are liable to pay the guaranteed amount or any part thereof under this Bank Guarantee only and only if you serve upon us a written claim or demand on or before (date of expir
of Guarantee).
The Guarantor Bank has power to issue this Guarantee under the statute/constitution and the undersigned has full power to sign this Guarantee on behalf of the Guarantor Bank.
Date this day of 2022 at Mumbai.
For and on behalf of Guarantor Bank.
sd/



Annexure – VIII :: Non-Disclosure Agreement Format

This Agreement made at	, on this	day of	2022.
BETWEEN			
	a company ind	corporated under	the Companies Act, 1956
having its registered office at		(hereina	ofter referred to as ""
which expression unless repugnan successors and assigns) of the ONE		meaning thereof	be deemed to include its
AND			

CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA, a body corporate constituted under the Banking Companies (Acquisition & Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970 and having its head Office at Central Office, Chander Mukhi, Nariman Point, Mumbai – 400 021 (hereinafter referred to as "**Bank**" which expression unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof be deemed to include its successors and assigns) of the **OTHER PART**

Vendor and **Bank** are hereinafter individually referred to as party and collectively referred to as "the Parties". Either of the parties which discloses or receives the confidential information is respectively referred to herein as Disclosing Party and Receiving Party.

WHEREAS:

The Parties intend to engage in discussions and negotiations concerning the establishment of a business relationship between them. In the course of such discussions and negotiations, it is anticipated that both the parties may disclose or deliver to either of the Parties certain or some of its trade secrets or confidential or proprietary information, for the purpose of enabling the other party to evaluate the feasibility of such business relationship (hereinafter referred to as "the Purpose").

NOW, THEREFORE, THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AND IT IS HEREBY AGREED BY AND BETWEEN THE PARTIES HERETO AS FOLLOWS:

1. <u>Confidential Information:</u> "Confidential Information" means all information disclosed/ furnished by either of the parties to another Party in connection with the business transacted/to be transacted between the Parties and/or in the course of discussions and negotiations between them in connection with the Purpose. Confidential Information shall include customer data, any copy, abstract, extract, sample, note or module thereof.

Either of the Parties may use the Confidential Information solely for and in connection with the Purpose.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, "Confidential Information" shall not include any information which the Receiving Party can show: (a) is now or subsequently becomes legally and publicly available without breach of this Agreement by the Receiving Party, (b) was rightfully in the possession of the Receiving Party without any obligation of confidentiality prior to receiving it



from the Disclosing Party, (c) was rightfully obtained by the Receiving Party from a source other than the Disclosing Party without any obligation of confidentiality, or (d) was developed by or for the Receiving Party independently and without reference to any Confidential Information and such independent development can be shown by documentary evidence.

Non-disclosure: The Receiving Party shall not commercially use or disclose any Confidential Information or any materials derived there from to any other person or entity other than persons in the direct employment of the Receiving Party who have a need to have access to and knowledge of the Confidential Information solely for the Purpose authorized above. The Receiving Party may disclose Confidential Information to consultants only if the consultant has executed a Non-disclosure Agreement with the Receiving Party that contains terms and conditions that are no less restrictive than these. The Receiving Party shall take appropriate measures by instruction and written agreement prior to disclosure to such employees to assure against unauthorized use or disclosure. The Receiving Party agrees to notify the Disclosing Party immediately if it learns of any use or disclosure of the Disclosing Party's Confidential Information in violation of the terms of this Agreement. Further, any breach of non-disclosure obligations by such employees or consultants shall be deemed to be a breach of this Agreement by the Receiving Party and the Receiving Party shall be accordingly liable therefore.

Provided that the Receiving Party may disclose Confidential information to a court or governmental agency pursuant to an order of such court or governmental agency as so required by such order, provided that the Receiving Party shall, unless prohibited by law or regulation, promptly notify the Disclosing Party of such order and afford the Disclosing Party the opportunity to seek appropriate protective order relating to such disclosure.

3. <u>Publications:</u> Neither Party shall make news releases, public announcements, give interviews, issue or publish advertisements or publicize in any other manner whatsoever in connection with this Agreement, the contents / provisions thereof, other information relating to this Agreement, the Purpose, the Confidential Information or other matter of this Agreement, without the prior written approval of the other Party.

<u>Term:</u> This Agreement shall be effective from the date hereof and shall continue till establishment of business relationship between the Parties and execution of definitive agreements thereafter. Upon expiration or termination as contemplated herein the Receiving Party shall immediately cease any and all disclosures or uses of Confidential Information; and at the request of the Disclosing Party, the Receiving Party shall promptly return or destroy all written, graphic or other tangible forms of the Confidential Information and all copies, abstracts, extracts, samples, notes or modules thereof.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein the confidential information shall continue to remain confidential until it reaches the public domain in the normal course.

5. <u>Title and Proprietary Rights:</u> Notwithstanding the disclosure of any Confidential Information by the Disclosing Party to the Receiving Party, the Disclosing Party shall retain title and all intellectual property and proprietary rights in the Confidential Information. No license under any trademark,



patent or copyright, or application for same which are now or thereafter may be obtained by such Party is either granted or implied by the conveying of Confidential Information.

The Receiving Party shall not conceal, alter, obliterate, mutilate, deface or otherwise interfere with any trademark, trademark notice, copyright notice, confidentiality notice or any notice of any other proprietary right of the Disclosing Party on any copy of the Confidential Information, and shall reproduce any such mark or notice on all copies of such Confidential Information. Likewise, the Receiving Party shall not add or emboss its own or any other any mark, symbol or logo on such Confidential Information.

- 6. <u>Return of Confidential Information</u>: Upon written demand of the Disclosing Party, the Receiving Party shall (i) cease using the Confidential Information, (ii) return the Confidential Information and all copies, abstract, extracts, samples, notes or modules thereof to the Disclosing Party within seven (7) days after receipt of notice, and (iii) upon request of the Disclosing Party, certify in writing that the Receiving Party has complied with the obligations set forth in this paragraph.
- 7. <u>Remedies:</u> The Receiving Party acknowledges that if the Receiving Party fails to comply with any of its obligations hereunder, the Disclosing Party may suffer immediate, irreparable harm for which monetary damages may not be adequate. The Receiving Party agrees that, in addition to all other remedies provided at law or in equity, the Disclosing Party shall be entitled to injunctive relief hereunder.
- 8. Entire Agreement, Amendment, Assignment: This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties relating to the matters discussed herein and supersedes any and all prior oral discussions and/or written correspondence or agreements between the parties. This Agreement may be amended or modified only with the mutual written consent of the parties. Neither this Agreement nor any right granted hereunder shall be assignable or otherwise transferable.

<u>Governing Law and Jurisdiction:</u> The provisions of this Agreement shall be governed by the laws of India. The disputes, if any, arising out of this Agreement shall be submitted to the jurisdiction of the courts/tribunals in Mumbai.

- 10. <u>General</u>: The Receiving Party shall not reverse-engineer, decompile, disassemble or otherwise interfere with any software disclosed hereunder. All Confidential Information is provided "as is". In no event shall the Disclosing Party be liable for the inaccuracy or incompleteness of the Confidential Information. None of the Confidential Information disclosed by the parties constitutes any representation, warranty, assurance, guarantee or inducement by either party to the other with respect to the fitness of such Confidential Information for any particular purpose or infringement of trademarks, patents, copyrights or any right of third persons.
- **11. Indemnity:** The receiving party should indemnify and keep indemnified, saved, defended, harmless against any loss, damage, costs etc. incurred and / or suffered by the disclosing party arising out of breach of confidentiality obligations under this agreement by the receiving party etc., officers, employees, agents or consultants.
- **IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the Parties hereto have executed these presents the day, month and year first hereinabove written.





For and on behalf of

Name of Authorized signatory: Designation:

For and on behalf of CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA

Name of Authorized signatory: Designation:



Annexure – IX :: Pre Bid Query Format Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353

Comments on the Terms & Conditions, Services and Facilities provided:

Please provide your comments on the Terms & conditions in this section. You are requested to categorize your comments under appropriate headings such as those pertaining to the Scope of work, Approach, Work plan, Personnel schedule, Terms & Conditions etc. You are also requested to provide a reference of the page number, state the clarification point and the comment/ suggestion/ deviation that you propose as shown below.

Sr. No.	Page #	Point / Section #	Clarification	Comment/
			point as stated in	Suggestion/
			the tender	Deviation
			document	



Annexure – X ::Bid Undertaking Letter

To

Dy. General Manager -IT Central Bank of India DIT, Central Office, CBD Belapur

Dear Sir,

REF: RFP No.: **CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353** dated 31/03/2022

Over and above all our earlier conformations and submissions as per your requirements of the RFP, we confirm that,

- 1. We have quoted for all items as requested by Central Bank of India in the RFP and stand committed to deliver to the highest standards and quality as required by Central Bank of India to meet the timelines of the project. Our bid submission is in line with the requirements of Central Bank of India as stated in the RFP.
- 2. We confirm that we have factored in all costs and expenses for meeting the complete scope and deliverables of the RFP.
- 3. We are completely aware of the timelines specified by Central Bank of India and are committed to adhering to the same. We have also clearly taken note of the service level requirements Central Bank of India and expectations from us and wish to confirm that we have taken care of every aspect to meet the same.
- 4. We have clearly understood Central Bank of India's requirements and wish to confirm that we abide by the terms and conditions of the RFP issued thereafter.
- 5. We confirm and understand that all arithmetical totaling errors will be corrected for the purpose of evaluation only and the consideration of that error for payment would be completely according to Central Bank of India's discretion. We also confirm and understand that for all other errors which we have made in the bid, Central Bank of India for the purpose of evaluation will take the corrected amount based on the price quoted by us in the price sheets but the payment of such amounts would be completely according to Central Bank of India discretion.
- 6. We confirm that we will provide the best of our resources and the people proposed by us will be dedicated to Central Bank of India Bank for the sake of resource continuity. Further, we also confirm that Central Bank of India may interview the key resources proposed by us and confirm their acceptability. In any event if a resource is found unfit by Central Bank of India we agree to change the same and provide Central Bank of India Bank with a replacement within reasonable time so as to not affect the services/project timelines.
- 7. We confirm that the prices and values quoted by us encompass the complete scope of the project and we will ensure that the quality of deliverables for the project is not affected due to any pricing pressures.



Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353

Dated this	by	2022	
Authorized Signatory			
(Name: Contact Person,	Phone No., Fax, E-ma	ail)	
(This letter should be or	n the letterhead of the	e Vendor duly signed	d by an authorized signatory)
Annexure – XI ::Bill of N	Material (Total cost of	f Ownership – TCO)	

The Bill of Material for Appointment of Consultant for Outcome Based Digital Business Strategy and Transformation Project is mentioned in a separate file named BILL OF MATERIAL

Description	Total Cost to Ownership (TCO) for Two Years in Rs.
Consultancy Fee for the Project - Outcome Based	
Digital Business Strategy and Transformation	

Instructions:

- 1. TCO must be quoted in Indian Rupees and in WORDS AND FIGURES exclusive of taxes. In case of any discrepancy, amount quoted in words will be considered.
- 2. Payment will be made as per the payment terms mentioned in this RFP.
- 3. In case of any delay attributable to Bank, the project term of 24 months shall be extended proportionately as accepted by the Bank. The TCO shall not undergo any change in such cases.
- 4. Prices quoted by the bidder are exclusive of all applicable Taxes i.e. GST. GST will be paid on actual on production of original invoice.
- 5. Bank will not pay any additional charges other than those mentioned above whatsoever the case may be.
- 6. Breakup of implementation cost should be provided to the Bank if required by the Bank.
- 7. Consultant to factor all its expenses like travelling, boarding, lodging etc. Apart from amount specified in commercial bid, no other expenses will be paid by the Bank.



RFP for Appointment of Consultant for Outcome Based Digital Business Strategy and Transformation Tender Ref. No: CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353

_Place:	
Date:	Seal & Signature of the authorized person of the bidders
Annexure-XII Bank Guarantee in lieu of EMD	
To, Central Bank of India, DIT, 1st Floor, CBD Belapur, Navi Mumbai -400 614	
Dear Sir, In response to your invitation to respond to your RFP for Appoin Digital Business Strategy and Transformation Project, M/s (hereinafter called the Bidder") wishes to respond to the said Reproposal Implementation of as listed in the said Reproposa	having their registered office atequest for Proposal (RFP) and submit the
Whereas the "Bidder" has submitted the proposal in response to Foffice hereby irrevocably guarantee an amount of ₹1,20, only) as bid security as required to be submitted by the, Bidder" process of RFP.	00,000/-(Rupees One Crore Twenty Lakh
The Bid security for which this guarantee is given is liable to be ed. If the Bidder withdraws his proposal during the period of the proposal fails or refuses to enter into the contract in of the RFP or the terms and conditions mutually agreed subsequed demand to Central Bank of India the said amount of Rupees Fidemur, or recourse. The said guarantee is liable to be invoked/enfor as mentioned above and also in the RFP document and we shall Central Bank of India which shall be conclusive and binding on a raised by the Bidder.	roposal validity; or posal by the Bank during the period of the accordance with the Terms and Conditions ently. We undertake to pay immediately on the Lacs without any reservation, protest, proced on the happening of the contingencies pay the amount on any Demand made by
Notwithstanding anything contained herein: 1. Our liability under this Bank guarantee shall not exceed ₹ 1,20, only) 2. This Bank guarantee will be valid upto; and 3. We are liable to pay the guarantee amount or any part thereof u guarantee only upon service of a written claim or demand by you before	nder this Bank
In witness whereof the Bank, through the authorized officer has so at .	ets its hand and stamp on thisday of



Yours faithfully,
For and on behalf of
Bank Authorised Official
Annexure – XIII :: Integrity Pact
Between
Central Bank of India hereinafter referred to as "The Principal", And
hereinafter referred to as "The Bidder/ Contractor"
Preamble
The Principal intends to award, under laid down organizational procedures, contract/s
forThe Principal values full compliance with all relevant laws of the land,
rules, regulations, economic use of resources and of fairness / transparency in its relations with its
Bidder(s) and / or Contractor(s).
In order to achieve these goals, the Principal will appoint an Independent External Monitor (IEM),

Section 1 - Commitments of the Principal

principles mentioned above.

(1.) The Principal commits itself to take all measures necessary to prevent corruption and to observe the following principles:-

who will monitor the tender process and the execution of the contract for compliance with the

- a. No employee of the Principal, personally or through family members, will in connection with the tender for , or the execution of a contract, demand, take a promise for or accept, for self or third person, any material or immaterial benefit which the person is not legally entitled to.
- b. The Principal will, during the tender process treat all Bidder(s) with equity and reason. The Principal will in particular, before and during the tender process, provide to all Bidder(s) the same information and will not provide to any Bidder(s) confidential / additional information through which the Bidder(s) could obtain an advantage in relation to the tender process or the contract execution.
- c. The Principal will exclude from the process all known prejudiced persons.
- (2) If the Principal obtains information on the conduct of any of its employees which is a criminal offence under the IPC/PC Act, or if there be a substantive suspicion in this regard, the Principal will inform the Chief Vigilance Officer and in addition can initiate disciplinary actions.

Section 2 – Commitments of the Bidder(s)/ contractor(s)



- (1) The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) commit themselves to take all measures necessary to prevent corruption. He commits himself to observe the following principles during his participation in the tender process and during the contract execution.
- a. The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) will not, directly or through any other person or firm, offer, promise or give to any of the Principal's employees involved in the tender process or the execution of the contract or to any third person any material or other benefit which he/she is not legally entitled to, in order to obtain in exchange any advantage of any kind whatsoever during the tender process or during the execution of the contract.
- b. The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) will not enter with other Bidders into any undisclosed agreement or understanding, whether formal or informal. This applies in particular to prices, specifications, certifications, subsidiary contracts, submission or non-submission of bids or any other actions to restrict competitiveness or to introduce cartelization in the bidding process.
- c. The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) will not commit any offence under the relevant IPC/PC Act; further the Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) will not use improperly, for purposes of competition or personal gain, or pass on to others, any information or document provided by the Principal as part of the business relationship, regarding plans, technical proposals and business details, including information contained or transmitted electronically.
- d. The Bidder(s)/Contractors(s) of foreign origin shall disclose the name and address of the Agents/representatives in India, if any. Similarly the Bidder(s)/Contractors(s) of Indian Nationality shall furnish the name and address of the foreign principals, if any. Further details as mentioned in the

"Guidelines on Indian Agents of Foreign Suppliers" shall be disclosed by the Bidder (s)/Contractor(s). Further, as mentioned in the Guidelines all the payments made to the Indian agent/representative have to be in Indian Rupees only. Copy of the "Guidelines on Indian Agents of Foreign Suppliers" is placed at e. The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) will, when presenting his bid, disclose any and all payments he has made, is committed to or intends to make to agents, brokers or any other intermediaries in connection with the award of the contract.

(2) The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) will not instigate third persons to commit offences outlined above or be an accessory to such offences.

Section 3- Disqualification from tender process and exclusion from future contracts

If the Bidder(s)/Contractor(s), before award or during execution has committed a transgression through a violation of Section 2, above or in any other form such as to put his reliability or credibility in question, the Principal is entitled to disqualify the Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) from the tender process or take action as per the procedure mentioned in the "Guidelines on Banning of business dealings". Copy of the "Guidelines on Banning of business dealings" is placed at



- (1) If the Principal has disqualified the Bidder(s) from the tender process prior to the award according to Section 3, the Principal is entitled to demand and recover the damages equivalent to Earnest Money Deposit/ Bid Security.
- (2) If the Principal has terminated the contract according to Section 3, or if the Principal is entitled to terminate the contract according to Section 3, the Principal shall be entitled to demand and recover from the Contractor liquidated damages of the Contract value or the amount equivalent to Performance Bank Guarantee.

Section 5 - Previous transgression

- (1) The Bidder declares that no previous transgressions occurred in the last three years with any other Bank in any country conforming to the anti-corruption approach or with any Public Sector Enterprise in India that could justify his exclusion from the tender process.
- (2) If the Bidder makes incorrect statement on this subject, he can be disqualified from the tender process or action can be taken as per the procedure mentioned in "Guidelines on Banning of business dealings".

Section 6 – Equal treatment of all Bidders / Contractors / Subcontractors

- (1) The Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s) undertake(s) to demand from his subcontractors a commitment in conformity with this Integrity Pact.
- (2) The Principal will enter into agreements with identical conditions as this one with all Bidders and Contractors.
- (3) The Principal will disqualify from the tender process all bidders who do not sign this Pact or violate its provisions.

Section 7 – Criminal charges against violating Bidder(s) / Contractor(s) / Subcontractor(s)

If the Principal obtains knowledge of conduct of a Bidder, Contractor or Subcontractor, or of an employee or a representative or an associate of a Bidder, Contractor or Subcontractor which constitutes corruption, or if the Principal has substantive suspicion in this regard, the Principal will inform the same to the Chief Vigilance Officer.

Section 8 – Independent External Monitor / Monitors

- (1) The Principal appoints competent and credible Independent External Monitor for this Pact. The task of the Monitor is to review independently and objectively, whether and to what extent the parties comply with the obligations under this agreement.
- (2) The Monitor is not subject to instructions by the representatives of the parties and performs his functions neutrally and independently. It will be obligatory for him to treat the information and documents of the Bidders/Contractors as confidential. He reports to the Managing Director and CEO, CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA.



- (3) The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) accepts that the Monitor has the right to access without restriction to all Project documentation of the Principal including that provided by the Contractor. The Contractor will also grant the Monitor, upon his request and demonstration of a valid interest, unrestricted and unconditional access to his project documentation. The same is applicable to Subcontractors. The Monitor is under contractual obligation to treat the information and documents of the Bidder(s)/ Contractor(s)/ Subcontractor(s) with confidentiality.
- (4) The Principal will provide to the Monitor sufficient information about all meetings among the parties related to the Project provided such meetings could have an impact on the contractual relations between the Principal and the Contractor. The parties offer to the Monitor the option to participate in such meetings.
- (5) As soon as the Monitor notices, or believes to notice, a violation of this agreement, he will so inform the Management of the Principal and request the Management to discontinue or take corrective action, or to take other relevant action. The monitor can in this regard submit non-binding recommendations. Beyond this, the Monitor has no right to demand from the parties that they act in a specific manner, refrain from action or tolerate action. Parties to this agreement agree that they shall not approach the courts while representing the matter to IEM and will await IEM's decision in the matter.
- (6) The Monitor will submit a written report to the Managing Director and CEO, CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA within 8 to 10 weeks from the date of reference or intimation to him by the *Principal* and, should the occasion arise, submit proposals for correcting problematic situations.
- (7) If the Monitor has reported to the Managing Director and CEO CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA, a substantiated suspicion of an offence under relevant IPC/ PC Act, and the Managing Director and CEO CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA has not, within the reasonable time taken visible action to proceed against such offence or reported it to the Chief Vigilance Officer, the Monitor may also transmit this information directly to the Central Vigilance Commissioner.
- (8) The word "Monitor" would include both singular and plural.

Section 9 - Pact Duration

This Pact begins when both parties have legally signed it. It expires for the Contractor 12 months after the last payment under the contract, and for all other Bidders 6 months after the contract has been awarded.

If any claim is made / lodged during this time, the same shall be binding and continue to be valid despite the lapse of this pact as specified above, unless it is discharged / determined by Managing Director and CEO of CENTRAL BANK OF INDIA.

Section 10 – Other provisions

(1) This agreement is subject to Indian Law. Place of performance and jurisdiction is the Registered Office of the Principal, i.e. Mumbai.





- (2) Changes and supplements as well as termination notices need to be made in writing. Side agreements have not been made.
- (3) If the Contractor is a partnership or a consortium, this agreement must be signed by all partners or consortium members.
- (4) Should one or several provisions of this agreement turn out to be invalid, the remainder of this agreement remains valid. In this case, the parties will strive to come to an agreement to their original intentions.
- (5) In the event of any contradiction between the Integrity Pact and its Annexure, the Clause in the Integrity Pact will prevail."

(For & On behalf of the Principal)	For & On behalf of the Principal Bidder / Contractor
(Office Seal)	(Office Seal)
Place	Place
Date	Date
Witness1:	Witness1:
Name & Address	Name & Address
<u>-</u>	
Witness 2: Name & Address	Witness 2: Name & Address



RFP for Appointment of Consultant for Outcome Based Digital Business Strategy and Transformation Tender Ref. No: CO: DIT: PUR: 2021-22: 353

Annexure -XIV:: Experience Detail (Technical Evaluation)

Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353

(Submit photocopies of POs as support document for each item as per Eligibility and Technical evaluation Criteria)

S.No	Name of	Type of	Value	Nature of Work	Team	Contact De-	Project	Duratio	n Details
	Banks for whom ser- vices ren- dered	Bank (PSU / PVT/ NBFC)	of Pro- ject (In Rs.)	(Omni-channel Customer Experience, Digital Lending, Digital Liabilities, Digital Fintech partnerships / Online market place, Advanced Analytics and Data platform)	size		No. of Months	Start Date	Date of Comple- tion/ ex- pected

^{*}Submit scanned signed copy and excel sheet during online bid submission.

Yours faithfully,

Authorized Signatory Designation Bidder's Corporate Name

Stamp:



Annexure - XV:: Experience Detail (Eligibility Criteria)

Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353

(Submit photocopies of POs as support document for each item as per Eligibility and Technical evaluation Criteria)

S.No.	Name of	Type of or-	Business	Nature of Work	Projec	t Durati	on Details
	Banks for whom ser- vices ren- dered	ganization (Scheduled Commercial Banks / NBFC / PSU / PSE / BFSI / in India or global)	Mix of the Served organi- zation (In Rs.)	(Omni-channel Customer Experience, Digital Lending, Digital Liabilities, Digital financial superstore / market place, Advanced Analytics and Data platform)	No. of Months	Start Date	Date of Comple- tion/ ex- pected

^{*}Submit scanned signed copy and excel sheet during online bid submission.

Yours faithfully,

Authorized Signatory Designation Bidder's Corporate Name

Stamp:



Annexure –XVI :: Proposed Team Profile

The team assigned to the project should contain Experts from the following areas, the list is of indicative nature and can include other Experts as well which the Consultant feel are required to execute such Transformation projects

	Role	No. of resource proposed for Role	Name of the Resource	Educational Qualification	Experience in Details (No. of Years and Field)	Availability (Onsite/Offsite)
1	Project Director					
2	Strategy Specialists (Business)					
3	App Designers - UI/UX/CX					
4	Data Analytics Experts					
5	Process Engineers					
6	Change Management Specialists					
7	Cyber Security Team					
8	FinTech/ Partner eco- system					
9	IT Infrastructure Spe- cialists (Technology, Sizing)					
10	RFP Process, Evaluation and Price Discov-					
10	ery Any Other Resources					
11	required for the Pro- ject					

Yours faithfully,

Authorized Signatory



Designation Bidder's Corporate Name

Stamp:

Annexure –XVII :: Turnover , P & L and Net Worth

Ref: - RFP:CO:DIT:PUR:2021-22:353

(Bidders have to submit photocopies of Audited Balance Sheet / P&L)

FY	Turnover	Net Profit and Loss	Net worth
2018-19			
2019-20			
2020-21			

Yours faithfully,

Authorized Signatory Designation Bidder's Corporate Name

Stamp:



Annexure –XVIII :: Undertaking for Non-Blacklisting / Non-	Debarment of the bidder
To, Deputy General Manager-IT, Department of Information Technology, Central Bank of India, Central Office, Sector 11, CBD Belapur, Mumbai - 400614	Date:
Subject: Request for Proposal for Appointment of Consultant Strategy and Transformation Project. (Tender No- CO:DIT:PU	_
Dear Sir(s),	
We, M/s, the undersigned understood the eligibility criteria and fulfill the same. a) We further confirm that all the information as per require our bid. b) Further, we hereby undertake and agree to abide by a stipulated by the Bank. We understand that any deviation means the same of	ment of the Bank have been included in
c) We have not been blacklisted by any Nationalized Ba agency/Regulatory Body/ICAI. No legal action is pending jurisdiction. d) We undertake that adequate number of resources, if req the project to complete the assignment within stipulated time) We also confirm that we are not a NPA holder in any Bank/Final	against us for any cause in any legal quired by the Bank, will be deployed for ne.
Thanks & Regards,	
Place:	
Date:	Seal & Signature of the authorized person of the bidders